

Epigenetic Effects of Iron and Zinc Deficiency in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*

Investigation of heat and oxidative stress resistance for discovering phenotypic alterations induced by iron and zinc deficiency

Master's thesis in the master degree program in biotechnology

HANNA BLINGE

THESIS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

Epigenetic Effects of Iron and Zinc Deficiency in Saccharomyces cerevisiae

Investigation of heat and oxidative stress resistance for discovering phenotypic alterations induced by iron and zinc deficiency

HANNA BLINGE



Food and Nutrition Science Department of Biology and Biological Engineering CHALMERS UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Gothenburg, Sweden 2016

EPIGENETIC EFFECTS OF IRON AND ZINC DEFICIENCY IN SACCHAROMYCES CEREVISIAE

Investigation of heat and oxidative stress resistance for discovering phenotypic alterations induced by iron and zinc deficiency

HANNA BLINGE

© HANNA BLINGE, 2016

Department of Biology and Biological Engineering Food and Nutrition Science Chalmers University of Technology SE-412 96 Gothenburg Sweden Telephone: +46 (0) 31 772 1000

EPIGENETIC EFFECTS OF IRON AND ZINC DEFICIENCY IN SACCHAROMYCES CEREVISIAE

Investigation of heat and oxidative stress resistance for discovering phenotypic alterations induced by iron and zinc deficiency

HANNA BLINGE Department of Biology and Biological Engineering Chalmers University of Technology, Gothenburg, Sweden

ABSTRACT

Individual variations in health and disease cannot only be explained by genetics, but rather by a combination of genetics and epigenetics. Epigenetics is defined as the study of heritable changes in gene expression that occur without any changes in the DNA sequence. Epigenetic mechanisms contribute to reversible changes in gene expression which in turn affect the phenotype of the organism. The epigenome is inherited to the daughter cells during mitosis but epigenetic patterns can also be inherited transgenerationally. Most environmental factors like nutrition, stress and endocrine disruptors, do not cause genetic mutations but they can promote epigenetic alterations. Nutrition is one of the main environmental factors that can induce epigenetic changes in an organism and thereby influence gene expression and health. The aim of this project was to study the impact of iron and zinc deficiency on the epigenome and phenotype of *S. cerevisiae* by investigating the resistance against heat and oxidative stress. Iron deficiency induced a change in the phenotype of S. cerevisiae, which was observed as reduced oxidative stress resistance and inherited for three generations. Zinc deficiency also resulted in a phenotype with reduced oxidative stress tolerance that was inherited for two generations. In addition, a phenotype with reduced heat stress resistance was induced by zinc deficiency, but this alteration was not shown to be reversible. The observed phenotypic changes were most likely caused by epigenetic modifications, but this have to be confirmed in further studies by examining the epigenome on a molecular level. Because of these changes in phenotype, it was also concluded that S. cerevisiae can be used as an efficient model organism for studies in nutritional epigenetics, with the goal to improve health and prevent diseases.

Keywords: Epigenetics, Phenotype, *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, Iron deficiency, Zinc deficiency, Heat stress, Oxidative stress, Hydrogen peroxide

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my gratitude to Thomas Andlid, my supervisor, for giving me the opportunity to perform this project. Thanks for always keeping your door open and for sharing your scientific expertise in this field. I appreciate all our research related discussions and also our conversations about life. I would also like to especially thank Linnea Qvirist for guiding me with excellent instructions and tips in my laboratory work.

Thanks to all co-workers at the division of Food and Nutrition Science for your help and support, and for contributing to a pleasant atmosphere and an inspiring work environment. Special thanks to Gustaf for supporting me almost every day during the whole project, both during the laboratory work and the writing of the thesis. Thank you for many nice lunches and for being my friend.

Most of all, I would like to thank Anders for being my solid rock at all times. I am very grateful for everything you have done at home to make my work a little easier. Thank you for staying positive and for believing in me, I could not have wished for anything more.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACTIII		
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS		
Т	ABLE	OF CONTENTS V
1	IN	FRODUCTION
	1.1	Aim and research questions
	1.2	Limitations2
2	TH	EORETICAL BACKGROUND
	2.1	Iron – biological function and deficiency
	2.2	Zinc – biological function and deficiency
	2.3	Epigenetics
	2.3.	1 The structure of chromatin
	2.3.	2 DNA methylation
	2.3.	3 Histone modifications
	2.3.	4 Chromatin remodeling
	2.3.	5 Non-coding RNAs
	2.3.	6 Interplay between different epigenetic mechanisms
	2.4	Environmental and nutritional epigenetics
	2.5	S. cerevisiae as a model organism for epigenetics
	2.6	Growth of <i>S. cerevisiae</i> in batch cultures
	2.7	Optical density
	2.8	Heat stress
	2.9	Oxidative stress induced by hydrogen peroxide
3	ME	THODS
	3.1	Strain, growth media and culture conditions11
	3.2	Development of iron and zinc deficiency in <i>S. cerevisiae</i>
	3.3	Determination of optimal temperature for heat stress
	3.4	The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on heat stress resistance
	3.5	Heat stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency 13
	3.6	Determination of optimal concentration of H2O2 for oxidative stress
	3.7	The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on oxidative stress resistance
	3.8	Oxidative stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency 14

4	RE	SULTS1	5
	4.1	Development of iron and zinc deficiency in <i>S. cerevisiae</i>	5
	4.2	Determination of optimal temperature for heat stress	7
	4.3	The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on heat stress resistance	8
	4.4	Heat stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency 1	9
	4.5	Determination of optimal concentration of H ₂ O ₂ for oxidative stress	2
	4.6	The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on oxidative stress resistance	3
	4.7	Oxidative stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency 2	3
5	DIS	SCUSSION	6
	5.1	Development of iron and zinc deficiency in <i>S. cerevisiae</i>	6
	5.2	Methods for heat and oxidative stress experiments	7
	5.3	Determination of optimal stress conditions29	9
	5.4	The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on heat and oxidative stress resistance 2	9
	5.5	Epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency	0
	5.6	S. cerevisiae as a model organism for nutritional epigenetics	2
6	CO	NCLUSION	3
REFERENCES			
APPENDIX A			
A	APPENDIX B		

1 INTRODUCTION

Research has shown during the recent decades that individual variations in health and disease cannot only be explained by genetics, but rather by a combination of genetics and epigenetics (Dolinoy *et al.*, 2007). Epigenetics is defined as the study of heritable changes in gene expression that occur without any changes in the DNA sequence (Wolffe & Matzke, 1999). Epigenetic mechanisms include DNA methylation, histone modifications, chromatin remodeling and non-coding RNAs. These mechanisms contribute to changes in gene expression which in turn affects the phenotype (Jiménez-Chillarón *et al.*, 2012). Epigenetic processes can also change the expression of genes associated with conditions and diseases such as Alzheimer's, cancer and cardiovascular diseases (Lista *et al.*, 2013, Soubry, 2015), which makes epigenetics a highly essential field of research.

The environment has an important role in regulating phenotype formation and disease etiology through epigenetic processes. There are many biological observations where a significant impact of the environment on disease etiology cannot be explained simply by classical genetic mechanisms (Guerrero-Bosagna & Skinner, 2012). Most environmental factors like nutrition and endocrine disruptors, do not cause genetic mutations but they can promote epigenetic alterations. Epigenetic patterns are inherited to daughter cells during mitosis but can also be inherited transgenerationally. Environmental factors can give rise to changes in the germline epigenome, which allows for the acquired phenotype to be inherited to the offspring and subsequent generations (Skinner *et al.*, 2010).

Nutrition is one of the main environmental factors that can induce epigenetic and phenotypic changes, both through direct exposure and through transgenerational inheritance of epigenetic traits (Niculescu, 2012). Nutrients and bioactive food components can stabilize the genome through epigenetic mechanisms and they may also reverse maladaptive epigenetic patterns, yielding positive health effects. In contrast, malnutrition and nutrient deficiencies can generate epigenetic modifications that lead to silencing or activation of disease-related genes (Mazzio & Soliman, 2014). Epigenetic changes are though potentially reversible, which creates possibilities for dietary interventions that could be used to improve health and prevent diseases.

Billions of people all over the world are suffering from micronutrient deficiencies such as iron, iodine, vitamin A and zinc deficiency. Micronutrients are needed by the body in very small quantities but they are nonetheless essential and must be supplied in the diet. Deficiency disorders can be caused by insufficient intake or low absorption and bioavailability of certain nutrients. Micronutrient deficiencies affect the health of individuals, but also the development potential of societies and national economies (World Health Organization, 2002). Iron deficiency is the most prevalent and widespread nutritional disorder in the world. It affects around 2 billion people and it is common in both developing and industrialized countries (World Health Organization, 2016). Zinc deficiency is not as widespread as iron deficiency and affects mostly people in developing countries. It is estimated to affect one-third of the world's population but ranges from 4 % to 73 % across different regions. Mild to moderate zinc deficiency is rather common in the world even though severe zinc deficiency is rare (World Health Organization, 2002).

Several studies have shown in the recent years how dietary factors can modulate the establishment and maintenance of epigenetic patterns and thereby influence gene expression and health (Jiménez-Chillarón *et al.*, 2012; Soubry, 2015). The knowledge about nutritional epigenetics is though inadequate and more studies are required in order to gain better understanding of the impact of

nutrients and bioactive food components on the epigenome and health of current and future generations. Only a few studies have investigated the relation between iron and zinc deficiency, disease and epigenetic processes, and because of the high prevalence of these micronutrient deficiencies in the world, there is a great need for more research in this field.

1.1 Aim and research questions

The aim of the project was to study the impact of iron and zinc deficiency on the epigenome and phenotype of *S. cerevisiae* by investigating the resistance against heat and oxidative stress. The project was intended to be a preliminary study for further research in nutritional epigenetics.

The goal of the project was also to answer the following research questions:

- Which iron and zinc concentrations cause iron and zinc deficiency and heavily reduced growth rates in S. cerevisiae?
- What is the optimal temperature for exposing S. cerevisiae to heat stress and studying the survival?
- What is the optimal concentration of hydrogen peroxide for exposing S. cerevisiae to oxidative stress and studying the survival?
- How does the resistance against heat stress and oxidative stress differ between S. cerevisiae cultured in iron and zinc limited medium and S. cerevisiae grown in complete medium?
- > Can iron and zinc deficiency induce epigenetic alterations and thereby changes in phenotype?
- Will changes in phenotype be visible through differences in stress resistance, if the growth medium is restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations after several generations with iron and zinc deficiency?
- Are the changes in phenotype caused by epigenetic alterations that are inheritable and reversible?
- > Is S. cerevisiae an efficient model organism to use for studies in nutritional epigenetics?

1.2 Limitations

In this study, *S. cerevisiae* was cultured in batches, which means that the iron and zinc concentrations were not kept at a constant level. But it was still possible to develop iron and zinc deficiency in the cultures and subsequently investigate the heat and oxidative stress resistance of the cells. It might have been more optimal to culture the cells in a chemostat, but this was not chosen as a method due to limited time and equipment. The epigenetic mechanism of DNA methylation is not present in *S. cerevisiae* (Morselli *et al.*, 2015) and therefore it was not possible to evaluate the effects of iron and zinc deficiency on DNA methylation in this study. Due to the limited amount of time, it was not possible to confirm any specific epigenetic changes on a molecular level by analyzing gene expression and histone modifications.

2 THEORETICAL BACKGROUND

The following chapter includes a more thorough background to the field of epigenetics, with focus on nutritional epigenetics and iron and zinc deficiency. The chapter also contains a theoretical description about the methods used in this study, including batch cultivation, optical density, heat stress and oxidative stress.

2.1 Iron – biological function and deficiency

Iron is an important element that is necessary for life due to its redox reactivity. The two stable and interchangeable oxidation states of iron in biological systems are primarily ferrous (Fe^{2+}) and ferric (Fe^{3+}). About 60 % of the iron in the human body is utilized in the protein hemoglobin in the red blood cells that transport oxygen, which is critical for cell respiration. 5 % of the iron is found in myoglobin, which is a protein that is required for oxygen storage in muscles. Another 5 % is used in various heme and nonheme enzymes, whereof some are essential constituents of the electron transport chain, which is important for energy production. Ferritin and hemosiderin store the remaining 30 % of the iron in the body. Only less than 0.1 % of the iron is bound to the iron transport protein transferrin (Gibney & Nutrition Society, 2009).

Too low intake of iron can cause iron deficiency anemia, which is a condition with insufficient amounts of hemoglobin in the red blood cells and less oxygen will therefore be transported throughout the body (Scanlon & Sanders, 2007). Symptoms of iron deficiency anemia are paleness, fatigue, dyspnea and impaired immune defense. The recommended daily intake of iron is 9 mg for adults. Children and pregnant women have higher demands of iron, up to 15 mg per day, and are therefore more severely and commonly affected by iron deficiency. Good dietary sources of iron are liver, meat, fish, eggs, wholegrain products and spinach (Livsmedelsverket, 2016a). It is also important to make a distinction between intake and absorption since inhibitors like phytates and polyphenols can reduce the absorption of iron even if the intake is sufficient (Kim *et al.*, 2011).

2.2 Zinc – biological function and deficiency

Zinc is present in its divalent state (Zn²⁺) in biological systems and is not a redox-active metal unlike iron. It has several functions including catalytic, structural and regulatory functions. The folding and activity of a large number of proteins are dependent on zinc, and hundreds of metalloenzymes use zinc as a cofactor. Important structural functions of zinc are both in metalloenzymes and zinc finger motifs in proteins, which can bind to DNA and regulate gene expression. In addition, zinc is required by protein kinases involved in signal transduction processes (Gibney & Nutrition Society, 2009) and it is also an important part of the immune system (Shankar & Prasad, 1998). A study made by Andreini *et al.* (2006) showed that about 10 % of the human proteins contain zinc, which further underlines the importance of zinc. High concentrations of zinc are though toxic to cells and intracellular concentrations of zinc are therefore tightly regulated (Okumura *et al.*, 2011).

About 60 % of the zinc in the human body is present in skeletal muscle, 29 % in bone, 6 % in skin and 5 % in liver. Zinc deficiency can affect human health in numerous ways. Symptoms of severe zinc deficiency are growth retardation, skeletal and sexual immaturity, neuropsychiatric disturbances, diarrhea, dermatitis, alopecia, impaired immune defense and loss of appetite (Gibney & Nutrition Society, 2009). The recommended daily intake of zinc is 7 mg for women and 9 mg for men, but children and pregnant women need up to 12 mg per day. Dietary sources that contain zinc are liver, meat, dairy foods, wholegrain products, eggs and nuts (Livsmedelsverket, 2016b). As for iron, it is important to

consider that inhibitors like phytates and fibers in the diet could affect the absorption of zinc (Foster *et al.*, 2012; Gharib *et al.*, 2006).

2.3 Epigenetics

A multicellular organism contains cells that are genetically homogenous, but structurally and functionally heterogeneous due to qualitative and quantitative differences in gene expression. Control of gene expression is hence essential for differentiation and development. Many of the differences in gene expression which characterize differentiated cells are established during development and are subsequently retained when the cells divide during mitosis. Thereby, cells inherit both genetic information and information which is not encoded in the DNA sequence, called epigenetic information. Simply described, this epigenetic information decides whether the expression of a gene is turned on or off (Jaenisch & Bird, 2003).

2.3.1 The structure of chromatin

In eukaryotic chromosomes, proteins and DNA together form a complex called chromatin. The proteins are divided into two classes: histones and non-histone chromosomal proteins. Histones are highly conserved eukaryotic proteins which are responsible for the first level of chromosome packaging. Histone proteins are present in DNA-protein complexes called nucleosomes. Each nucleosome core particle consist of a histone octamer and double stranded DNA, which is 147 nucleotide pairs long and wrapped around the histone octamer. The histone octamer consist of two of each of the histones H2A, H2B, H3 and H4. Between each nucleosome core particle, there is a region with linker DNA that can be up to 80 nucleotides long. The structure of the nucleosomes shortens the chromatin into one-third of its initial length. Another histone protein, called H1, is also crucial for compacting the chromatin by binding to the nucleosomes and changing the path of the DNA that exits from the nucleosomes (Alberts, 2008). The condensed packaging of DNA preserves the genetic information, but the chromatin structure must also be dynamic and receptive to remodeling in order to be able to assist and regulate events such as replication, transcription and DNA repair in various cell types. There are several different epigenetic mechanisms that can change and modify the chromatin structure and thereby affect the accessibility and reading of the underlying DNA sequence. The epigenetic mechanisms include DNA methylation, histone modifications, chromatin remodeling and non-coding RNAs and the occurrence of these chemical modifications constitute the epigenome of an organism (Jiménez-Chillarón et al., 2012; Murr, 2010).

2.3.2 DNA methylation

Cells have the capacity to methylate and demethylate their DNA, which in turn influences the gene expression. Methylations are catalyzed by a family of enzymes named DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs) (Gibney & Nolan, 2010). The mechanisms for demethylation are though less understood but are thought to involve the ten-eleven translocation (TET) enzyme family and thymine DNA glycosylase (TDG) (Kohli & Zhang, 2013). Methylation of the C-5 position of cytosine is a covalent, reversible modification of DNA and that is one of the most studied epigenetic mechanisms. In mammals, cytosine methylation occurs mainly at CpG dinucleotides, which are cytosines linked to the 5' end of guanines through a phosphodiester bond. The methylation allows normal hydrogen bonding between the bases but changes the biochemical properties of DNA, since the methyl groups protrude into the major groove of DNA, which is the space where the DNA backbones are furthest apart and the DNA is more accessible for protein interactions (Gibney & Nolan, 2010; Prokhortchouk & Defossez, 2008). DNA methylation is generally associated with gene repression, which can occur through three different

mechanisms. The added methyl groups can either inhibit the recognition of specific DNA sequences by transcription factors, or enable binding of proteins with repressive potential that recognize methylated cytosines (Klose & Bird, 2006). The methyl groups could also alter the chromatin structure and the accessibility of DNA for DNA binding proteins (Zhang & Pradhan, 2014). CpG dinucleotides are less common than expected in most parts of mammalian genomes but they occur with a high frequency in some regions called CpG islands, which are regions longer than 200 base pairs containing a higher than expected abundance of CpG sites. The CpG islands are unevenly distributed through the genome and many are concentrated to promoter regions, which mostly remain unmethylated to maintain transcription of active genes. CpG islands are also frequently occurring within genes that generally are involved in DNA repair and cell cycle regulation (Gibney & Nolan, 2010; Zhang & Pradhan, 2014).

2.3.3 Histone modifications

Each histone in a nucleosome has an N-terminal amino acid tail that extends out of the nucleosome. These tails are subject to a variety of post-translational modifications (PTMs) that can alter the chromatin structure and function. 21 different types of histone PTMs have so far been identified on several different amino acids: mono-, di- and trimethylation, acetylation, phosphorylation, ubiquitination, SUMOylation, biotinylation, propionylation, butyrylation, formylation, hydroxylation, malonylation, succinylation, crotonylation, hydroxylisobutyrylation, glutarylation, O-GlcNacylation, citrullination, ADP-ribosylation and proline isomerization (Huang *et al.*, 2015; Jiménez-Chillarón *et al.*, 2012). Three mechanisms, similar to those related to DNA methylation, are thought to regulate the structure and function of chromatin through histone PTMs. Histone PTMs can directly affect the packaging of chromatin by altering the charge of histones or the interactions between the nucleosomes, and thereby changing chromatin structure and accessibility of regulatory DNA-binding proteins (Zhang & Pradhan, 2014). Histone PTMs can also attract and recruit certain effector proteins that recognize specific histone marks, or they can inhibit bindings between proteins and chromatin (Gibney & Nolan, 2010).

Since there is a large number of different histone modification types and sites, the number of potential combinations of PTMs and their biological outcomes is huge (Nikolov & Fischle, 2013). Many of the PTMs are connected to transcriptional activation or repression depending on the type and location of the modification. As examples, acetylation of lysine residues usually correlates with transcriptional activation and lysine deacetylation with transcriptional repression. Lysine methylation can be involved in both transcriptional activation and repression depending on the location of the lysine within the histone tail. In addition, some PTMs are also involved in DNA repair and replication (Huang *et al.*, 2015). Histone PTMs are reversible with diverse families of enzymes that regulate the addition and removal of the different modifications, and new enzymes are still being discovered (Berger, 2007; Huang *et al.*, 2015).

2.3.4 Chromatin remodeling

In addition to DNA methylation and histone modifications, the structure of chromatin can also be altered by ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes, which are enzymes that utilize the energy from ATP hydrolysis to slide nucleosomes along DNA, alter the conformation of nucleosomal DNA and remove or change the composition of nucleosomes (Narlikar *et al.*, 2013). These changes make chromatin more available for proteins that require direct access to DNA or histones during different cellular processes such as transcription, recombination, replication and repair (Hargreaves & Crabtree, 2011). The chromatin remodeling complexes can change the composition of histone

octamers by incorporating variants of the core histones, which could alter the stability of the nucleosome or introduce new possibilities for posttranslational modifications. Several of the complexes also contain additional enzymatic subunits that can regulate histone modifications directly. The ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling complexes are divided into four subfamilies: SWI/SNF, ISWI, INO80 and CHD. Each family possesses a characteristic ATPase subunit and also unique motifs that can bind to specific nucleosomal subunits (Swygert & Peterson, 2014). Mutation or deletion of chromatin remodeling complexes in adults often results in apoptosis or tumorigenesis due to impaired cell cycle control (Hargreaves & Crabtree, 2011).

2.3.5 Non-coding RNAs

Non-coding RNA is the part of the RNA that is transcribed from DNA but not translated into proteins (Maulik & Karagiannis, 2014). The size of the non-coding RNAs ranges from very short to extremely large transcripts. Non-coding RNA molecules can be classified according to their length, cellular location and function (Gibney & Nolan, 2010). The unique sequences and the complementarity with both DNA and mRNA make the non-coding RNAs into excellent candidates for delivering epigenetic enzymes to specific loci (Szyf, 2015). There are several different classes including long non-coding RNAs, microRNAs, small interfering RNAs and PIWI-interacting RNAs. Many of the long non-coding RNAs can recruit chromatin remodeling complexes and thereby facilitate chromatin modifications and changes in gene expression. The long non-coding RNAs play essential roles in several processes such as cell differentiation, X chromosome inactivation, disease progression processes and organ development. MicroRNAs and small interfering RNAs are both involved in posttranscriptional gene silencing through degradation of their target mRNAs (Zhang & Pradhan, 2014). MicroRNAs are important for cell differentiation and dysfunctional regulation of these RNAs is associated with cancer and neurological diseases such as Alzheimer's and Parkinson's (Junn & Mouradian, 2012; Maulik & Karagiannis, 2014). PIWI-interacting RNAs are associated with the PIWI proteins and are involved in histone methylation and gene silencing (Ross et al., 2014). Both small interfering RNAs and PIWIinteracting RNAs can target specific loci for DNA or histone methylation (Szyf, 2015).

2.3.6 Interplay between different epigenetic mechanisms

The epigenetic mechanisms can independently regulate cellular processes, but numerous studies have also shown that there exist several interactions between the different mechanisms (Murr, 2010). Interactions between DNA methylation and histone modifications could influence the gene expression and result in a common outcome. For example, methylation at a certain site of a histone can prevent DNA methylation, while histone methylation at another site can promote DNA methylation (Morselli *et al.*, 2015). There are also crosstalks between different histone modifications, which can be divided into three classes: crosstalks between modifications on the same amino acid residue, on the same histone and on different histones (Murr, 2010). In addition, histone modifications can recruit chromatin remodeling complexes, but the remodeling complexes can also affect different histone modifications (Huang *et al.*, 2015).

2.4 Environmental and nutritional epigenetics

The genome and the epigenome together decides the phenotype, which is the observable physical and physiological characteristics of an organism (Mazzio & Soliman, 2012). Epigenetic modifications are reversible and highly influenced by environmental factors which could contribute to the formation of phenotypes (Jaenisch & Bird, 2003). Environmental exposures can also result in inheritable phenotypic alterations that may persist through several generations (Soubry, 2015). There are many different

types of environmental exposures that can affect the epigenome and phenotype of an organism, including dietary exposures such as micronutrient deficiencies (Vanhees *et al.*, 2014), low-protein diets (Carone *et al.*, 2010) and high-fat diets (Wei *et al.*, 2014), and life-style related exposures like smoking (Northstone *et al.*, 2014), stress (Rodgers *et al.*, 2013) and obesity (Soubry *et al.*, 2015). Other types of environmental exposures such as pesticides (Skinner *et al.*, 2013), ionizing radiation (Koturbash, 2006) and endocrine disruptors (Anway *et al.*, 2006) could also influence the epigenome.

Several environmental exposures can promote abnormal phenotypes and disease states through epigenetic processes, both in the directly exposed organism and in the offspring (Guerrero-Bosagna & Skinner, 2012). Epigenetic processes can alter the expression of genes that are associated with many physiological and pathological conditions including embryonic development, aging, cancer, cardiovascular diseases, obesity, insulin resistance, type 2 diabetes mellitus, neurodegenerative diseases, reproductive defects, inflammation and immune diseases (Choi & Friso, 2010; Guerrero-Bosagna & Skinner, 2012). For example, cancer is usually associated with hypermethylation of tumor suppressor genes, as well as hypomethylation of oncogenes and in intergenic regions (Murr, 2010).

The diet is one of the main environmental factors that can affect the epigenome since food is essential for all living organisms. Both positive and negative epigenetic and phenotypic alterations can be induced by different nutrients and bioactive food compounds. An adequate intake of certain nutrients promotes and maintains healthy epigenetic patterns, while nutrient deficiencies could cause epigenetic alterations associated with diseases, as mentioned above (Mazzio & Soliman, 2014). Nutrients can alter the epigenome by changing the availability of substrates that are required in different epigenetic reactions, or by regulating the activity of the enzymes that catalyzes epigenetic modifications. Several nutrients, including methionine, folic acid, vitamin B6, vitamin B12, betaine and choline, can affect DNA and histone methylation by regulating the 1-carbon metabolism (Choi & Friso, 2010). Other food components which could influence epigenetic processes are for example niacin, biotin, pantothenic acid, genistein, green tea catechins, resveratrol, sulforaphane, curcumin, butyrate and polyunsaturated fatty acids (Burdge & Lillycrop, 2014; Choi & Friso, 2010; Vahid *et al.*, 2015).

Iron has been proposed to be involved in epigenetic modifications but the specific mechanisms have not yet been explained. Many enzymes involved in DNA replication, DNA repair and epigenetic regulations, contain iron-sulfur clusters (Wessels, 2014). Furthermore, one of the demethylase families that catalyzes the demethylation of histones is jumonji C-domain-containing dioxygenases, which are iron-dependent (Chervona *et al.*, 2012), and the TET enzymes that catalyze demethylation of DNA are also iron-dependent dioxygenases (Zhao & Chen, 2013). Hence, it is likely that iron deficiency affect these enzymes which might induce epigenetic changes.

The impact of zinc deficiency on the epigenome have been a bit more elucidated than the impact of iron deficiency. Zinc is an essential part of a huge number of enzymes, including many epigenetically active enzymes, such as DNA and histone methyltransferases, histone acetylases, histone deacetylases and methyl-binding proteins. Zinc is also required for the conversion of homocysteine to methionine in the 1-carbon metabolism, which affects the regeneration of S-adenosylmethionine, the methyl donor for DNA and histone methylation reactions (Wessels, 2014). Therefore, there are strong reasons to believe zinc deficiency could cause epigenetic alterations. For example, studies have shown that epigenetic modifications could explain the impaired immune defense which is frequently occurring in organisms with zinc deficiency (Wessels *et al.*, 2013; Wong *et al.*, 2015).

2.5 S. cerevisiae as a model organism for epigenetics

Efficient animal models that are suitable for research in epigenetics, are essential for establishing the role of epigenetics in relation to nutrition, disease and inheritance. Many of the epigenetic mechanisms are found both in *S. cerevisiae* and humans, which makes it possible to perform a wide range of epigenetic studies with the use of *S. cerevisiae* as a model organism. Several studies of *S. cerevisiae* have led to key discoveries of for example different chromatin remodeling complexes and enzymes that modify histones, and also the function of chromatin in gene silencing (Fuchs & Quasem, 2014; Rando & Winston, 2012). The amino acid sequence of histones are highly conserved from yeast to human, which indicates that the specific amino acid residues are important for the structure and function of the histone. A change in one single amino acid can have major consequences (Huang *et al.*, 2015). One advantage with studying histones and their function in gene regulation in *S. cerevisiae* is that the yeast only has two copies of each of the core histones coding genes, while mammalian cells have 60-70 copies of each of these genes. This has made it possible to discover the function of specific histone amino acids through deletion analysis (Grunstein & Gasser, 2013).

S. cerevisiae has been the predominant model for discovering histone modifying enzymes. Studies in yeast have revealed when and where different modifications occur and how they regulate gene expression (Fuchs & Quasem, 2014). Many of the histone modifications take place at the same sites in yeast and higher eukaryotes (Morselli *et al.*, 2015). Several chromatin remodeling complexes are also conserved from yeast to humans (Flaus *et al.*, 2006; Swygert & Peterson, 2014). Moreover, several studies in *S. cerevisiae* have identified roles of non-coding RNAs in the regulation of chromatin structure and histone modifications (Hainer *et al.*, 2011; Houseley *et al.*, 2008; Thebault *et al.*, 2011). However, other epigenetic mechanisms such as DNA methylation, repressive histone methylation and small interfering RNAs, do not exist in in *S. cerevisiae*. This is of course a limitation of epigenetic research in *S. cerevisiae*, but the absence of these epigenetic mechanisms also simplifies the research about other epigenetic processes like histone modifications (Fuchs & Quasem, 2014).

2.6 Growth of S. cerevisiae in batch cultures

S. cerevisiae can be cultured in different types of cultures such as batch, fed-batch and continuous cultures. In a batch culture, all nutrients are added from the start. No further nutrient are added during the cultivation and no medium or cells are removed. Therefore, the conditions in the culture are continually changing and the cells cannot grow indefinitely (Hogg, 2013). The growth of *S. cerevisiae* in a batch culture can be described by a growth curve, which can be divided into four different growth phases: lag phase, exponential phase, stationary phase and death phase (Figure 1) (Madigan *et al.*, 2012).



Figure 1. Growth curve and growth phases of *S. cerevisiae* cultured in a batch culture. The growth curve is shown in a semilogarithmic graph.

The lag phase is the first period of time after a cell culture is inoculated into fresh medium. In this phase, the cells adapt to the new environment before they start to grow in the exponential phase. Differences between the previous and current growth medium and the growth conditions respectively, determine the duration of the lag phase, where small differences mean a short lag phase. In the exponential phase, the cell number doubles during a constant time interval and the cells are thereby growing exponentially. Exponential growth rates can vary a lot and are affected by the culture conditions and by the characteristics of the yeast strain (Madigan *et al.*, 2012). Cell growth in the exponential phase can be described mathematically by the following expression:

$$N = N_0 e^{\mu t}$$
(1)

where N is the cell number after time t, N_0 is the cell number at t=0 and μ is a constant named as the specific growth rate.

The time required for the cell number in an exponentially growing population to double is called generation time (g) (Adams & Moss, 2008) and can be expressed as:

$$g = \ln(2)/\mu$$
 (2)

In a glucose limited batch culture, the exponential growth phase of *S. cerevisiae* can be further divided into respiro-fermentative growth and respiratory growth as shown in Figure 1. Glucose fermentation is the dominant metabolic state during the first part of the exponential phase, but respiration on glucose also takes place to some extent. When the glucose has been used up, the cells switch to a slower, respiratory growth, where they metabolize the ethanol produced during the fermentation. There is also a short lag period when the cells switch from fermentation to respiration, due to a major change in the pattern of gene expression (Brauer *et al.*, 2005; Dickinson & Schweizer, 2004). When the glucose and the ethanol have been consumed, the exponential growth ceases and the culture enters the stationary phase. Some cells may divide and some cells may die in the stationary phase, but there is no net change in the cell number and the growth rate is zero. If the cultivation continuous further, the cells will eventually begin to die in the death phase (Madigan *et al.*, 2012).

2.7 Optical density

Measurements of turbidity, also called optical density (OD), is widely used to monitor growth of cell cultures. The more cells there are in a cell suspension, the higher the turbidity and optical density. Optical density can be measured with a spectrophotometer, which sends light of a specific wavelength through a cell suspension and measures the unscattered light that passes through. The optical density is proportional to the cell number for unicellular organisms, but within certain limits. At high cell concentrations, the optical density is no longer proportional to the cell number, since light scattered away by one cell can thereafter be scattered back by another. Measurements of optical density are easy and quick to perform and can also be made without destroying or considerably disturbing the culture. Several measurements can be made during a cultivation period and plotted versus time on a semilogarithmic graph, which can be used for calculations of the specific growth rate and generation time (Madigan *et al.*, 2012). Since optical density is proportional to the cell number, Equation 1 can also be written as:

$$OD = OD_0 e^{\mu t}$$
(3)

where OD is the optical density after time t, OD_0 is the optical density at t=0.

Equation 3 and the specific growth rate of a culture can be obtained if an exponential regression is applied to the OD measurements of an exponentially growing culture. The generation time can subsequently be calculated using the specific growth rate according to Equation 2.

2.8 Heat stress

Heat stress causes extensive denaturation and aggregation of cellular proteins (Gabai & Sherman, 2002). The cellular response to stress conditions such as heat stress and oxidative stress, is represented by the induced gene expression of heat shock proteins (Hsps), including chaperones and proteases. Chaperones are a family of proteins that assist in the folding and refolding of various proteins, whereas proteases take part in the degradation of damaged proteins. Thus, Hsps promote cell survival by maintaining and restoring protein homeostasis. Several of the Hsps are constitutively expressed in cells but some are only expressed at stress conditions. The Hsps are also highly conserved from bacteria to humans (Arya et al., 2007). Expression of the genes encoding for Hsps is not only regulated by processes associated with stress but also by several other processes including the cell cycle, cell proliferation and differentiation, indicating that some Hsps have a critical role during cell growth (Hang et al., 1995; Jolly & Morimoto, 2000). The expression of Hsps is also regulated by several of the conditions that lead to apoptosis, including heat stress. Cells that are exposed to intense heat stress become irreparable and die, either by apoptosis or necrosis. Hsps that are induced at stress conditions are thought to function as key regulators in the control of apoptosis (Jolly & Morimoto, 2000). A recent study also showed that the genes which are important for survival of lethal heat stress, are not the same as the genes induced in response to heat stress. Identification of the genes revealed that metabolism, chromatin regulation and cellular signaling are involved in heat stress survival, but many of the genes had an unknown function (Gibney et al., 2013).

2.9 Oxidative stress induced by hydrogen peroxide

Oxidative stress can be caused by hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , which is one of the reactive oxygen species (ROS). Hydrogen peroxide is not a radical unlike other ROS and is therefore less reactive, but it can be converted to highly reactive hydroxyl radicals (•OH) in the presence of metal ions such as iron,

which is called the Fenton reaction (Valko *et al.*, 2006). Hydroxyl radicals, in turn, can cause cell damage by oxidizing nuclear and mitochondrial DNA, which can lead to mutagenesis, ageing and carcinogenesis (Dizdaroglu *et al.*, 2002; Marnett, 2000). Polyunsaturated fatty acids in phospholipids are also highly susceptible to oxidation by hydroxyl radicals, resulting in lipid peroxidation and damage of cell membranes. In addition, hydroxyl radicals can oxidize proteins by attacking the amino acid residues or the polypeptide backbone (Valko *et al.*, 2006). In contrast to the deleterious consequences of oxidative stress, hydrogen peroxide also has beneficial roles as a signaling molecule that regulates a variety of processes including cell proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis (Bienert, 2006; Veal *et al.*, 2007). The major sources of hydrogen peroxide in biological systems, is the degradation of superoxide radicals ($\bullet O_2$), which is a byproduct from the electron transport chain in the mitochondria. Other sources of hydrogen peroxide includes peroxisomes, phagocytic immune cells, membrane associated NADPH oxidase, cytochrome P450 metabolism and extracellular receptor-ligand interactions (Valko *et al.*, 2006; Veal *et al.*, 2007).

Since cells are constantly exposed to oxidative stress, they have evolved certain defense systems consisting of antioxidants and antioxidant enzymes (Jamieson, 1998; Valko et al., 2006). Catalase and glutathione peroxidase are the two major enzymes involved in the degradation of hydrogen peroxide and competes for hydrogen peroxide as a substrate. Elimination of hydrogen peroxide reduces the risk of forming hydroxyl radicals through the Fenton reaction which protects the cells from oxidative damage. Catalase is present in aerobic bacteria, plants and animals and is located within the peroxisomes in cells. The enzyme catalyzes the conversion of hydrogen peroxide to water and oxygen with an extremely high turnover rate. One catalase molecule can degrade about 6 million hydrogen peroxide molecules per minute (Valko et al., 2006). Catalase is a tetramer in which each of the four subunits contains a heme group that is bound to the catalytic site and utilized in the reduction of hydrogen peroxide (Day, 2009). High concentrations of hydrogen peroxide can lead to reduced activity or degradation of catalase, which allows for initiation of apoptosis, but an intense oxidative environment can also lead to necrosis (Cao et al., 2003). There are several different glutathione peroxidase isoenzymes. Many of the isoforms contain selenocysteine residues which are essential for the catalytic activity of the enzymes (Matés et al., 1999). The antioxidant glutathione is also important as a cofactor for glutathione peroxidase in the detoxification of hydrogen peroxide. Glutathione peroxidase catalyzes the reduction of hydrogen peroxide to water and the oxidation of glutathione (Bhabak & Mugesh, 2010). Mitochondria are highly enriched with glutathione peroxidase since they are the major source of hydrogen peroxide in cells (Valko et al., 2006). The expression of glutathione peroxidase is also strongly induced by increased levels of oxidative stress caused by hydrogen peroxide (Gasch et al., 2000).

3 METHODS

This chapter starts with a description about the yeast strain and growth conditions used in the study, followed by the method and time schedule for development of iron and zinc deficiency in *S. cerevisiae*. The chapter also contains descriptions of the methods used for exposing *S. cerevisiae* to heat and oxidative stress and investigating the consequences of iron and zinc deficiency.

3.1 Strain, growth media and culture conditions

The yeast strain used in the study was wild type *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764, isolated from rainbow trout intestine (Andlid *et al.*, 1999). During all experiments, *S. cerevisiae* was cultured in 100 ml E-flasks

containing 30 ml defined medium developed by Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures (CBS, Utrecht, the Netherlands) and previously described by Albers *et al.* (1996). Ammonium sulfate (7.5 g l⁻¹) was used as nitrogen source and glucose as carbon and energy source. 2 % (w/v) glucose was used in all experiments except in the epigenetic stress experiments, where 3 % (w/v) glucose was used in order to extend the fermentative phase. Succinic acid and sodium hydroxide was used as buffer (pH 5.5) in the CBS medium. The yeast cultures were incubated at 30 °C in a rotary shaker at 190 rpm. The cultures were inoculated every 24-72 hours in new CBS medium.

During the heat and oxidative stress exposures, the cells were suspended in 0.9 % (w/v) sodium chloride (NaCl) in order to avoid cell growth that could affect the results. 30 % (w/w) hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) was used to expose the cells to oxidative stress. Analysis of cell survival after stress exposure was performed by spotting the cell suspensions onto YPD plates (10 g l⁻¹ yeast extract, 20 g l⁻¹ peptone, 20 g l⁻¹ glucose and 20 g l⁻¹ agar). All components for the CBS medium, sodium chloride solution and the YPD plates were autoclaved, except the vitamin solution which was sterile filtered.

3.2 Development of iron and zinc deficiency in S. cerevisiae

The first part of the study was to find iron and zinc concentrations that would result in deficiencies and reduced growth rates compared with control cells. This was done by culturing *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 in eight E- flasks with CBS medium: two control cultures with complete CBS medium (30 μ M zinc and 20 μ M iron); three cultures with iron limited CBS medium (0.2, 0.05 and 0.02 μ M iron); and three cultures with zinc limited CBS medium (0.3, 0.1 and 0.03 μ M zinc). The optical densities were measured at 600 nm (OD₆₀₀) regularly each day in order to monitor and compare the growth rate between the cultures. After 2 days the culture containing 0.2 μ M iron and the culture containing 0.3 μ M zinc were excluded. After 4 days the culture containing 0.1 μ M zinc were increased to 0.3 μ M. When 8 days had passed, one of the control cultures was also left out, narrowing the number of cultures down to three.

The remaining cultures were one control culture with 30 μ M zinc and 20 μ M iron, one culture with iron deficiency containing 0.05 μ M iron and one culture with zinc deficiency containing 0.3 μ M zinc. The iron concentration was lowered from 0.05 to 0.02 μ M after 11 days of cultivation and further to 0.01 μ M after 14 days. 32 days after the cultures were started, OD₆₀₀ was measured once every hour for eight hours and used for calculations of the specific growth rate, μ (h⁻¹) and the generation time, g (h). The optical densities were plotted on log-scale over time and the specific growth rates were obtained from the equations for the exponential regression lines according to Equation 3. The generation times were calculated using Equation 2. During the remaining parts of the study, the cells with iron and zinc deficiency were repeatedly inoculated to new CBS medium containing 0.01 μ M iron and 0.3 μ M zinc respectively, and the control cells were inoculated to complete CBS medium.

3.3 Determination of optimal temperature for heat stress

When the deficiencies were evident, the optimal temperature for exposure of the cells to heat stress was determined to be able to examine the effects of the deficiencies. After 14 days of deficiency, cells from the control culture, the iron deficiency culture and the zinc deficiency culture were inoculated to OD_{600} 2 ± 0.05 in complete, iron limited and zinc limited CBS medium respectively in E-flasks. After 2.5 hours, OD_{600} was measured and cells were harvested by centrifugation at 4000 g for 5 minutes. The pellets were resuspended at OD_{600} 2 ± 0.40 in 0.9 % NaCl. OD_{600} was adjusted to 1 ± 0.30 with 0.9 %

NaCl, in order for the cellular suspensions to have the same optical density when exposed to the heat stress.

Heat stress was applied by incubating 0.5 ml of the samples at 47, 50 and 53 °C for 10 minutes in a water bath with shaking at 90 rpm. The stress was stopped by cooling the samples on ice. Analysis of viable cells was performed by making serial dilutions with 0.9 % NaCl in the range of 10^{1} - 10^{4} for each sample and spotting 10 µl drops of the 10^{2} - 10^{4} dilutions onto YPD plates in quadruplicates. The plates were incubated at 30 °C for 1-2 days and thereafter analyzed for colonies. Survival was calculated as percentage by dividing the number of colony forming units (CFU) per ml after heat stress exposure with the number of CFU/ml with non-stressed cells originating from the same cellular suspension as the stressed cells.

3.4 The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on heat stress resistance

The consequences of the deficiencies were investigated by comparing the resistance against heat stress using the temperature determined in the previous experiment. After 60 days of deficiency, cells from the control culture, the iron deficiency culture and the zinc deficiency culture were inoculated to an initial OD_{600} of 1 ± 0.05 in E-flasks with complete, iron limited and zinc limited CBS medium respectively. After 5 hours, OD_{600} was measured and cells were harvested by centrifugation at 4000 g for 5 minutes. The pellets were resuspended at OD_{600} 1.5 ± 0.30 in 0.9 % NaCl and OD_{600} was adjusted to 1 ± 0.10 with additional NaCl solution. The three cellular suspensions were subsequently diluted to 10^{-2} in two steps. Heat stress was applied by incubating 0.5 ml aliquots of the samples in duplicates at 51 °C for 5, 10 and 15 minutes in a water bath with shaking at 90 rpm. The heat stress was halted by cooling the samples on ice. The samples were diluted, spotted onto YPD plates and analyzed for colonies and survival according to the same procedure as described in section 3.3. After 4 days, the experiment was repeated using the same conditions.

3.5 Heat stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency

To determine if the deficiencies had caused inheritable changes in the epigenome and phenotype, the cells were cultured in non-limited medium and subsequently compared for heat stress resistance. After 66 days of deficiency, yeast cells from the control culture, the iron deficiency culture and the zinc deficiency culture were inoculated to OD_{600} of 1 ± 0.10 in E-flasks with non-limited CBS medium. OD_{600} was measured every hour to determine if the cells with previous iron and zinc deficiency regained the same growth rate as the control cells. The growth rates were obtained from the exponential regression lines as described previously, and used to calculate the generation times for the three cultures. After 6 hours of cultivation in complete growth medium, when at least 2 generations had passed in all cultures, the same heat stress experiment as described in section 3.4 was performed.

24 hours after the cells were inoculated in non-limited medium, they were once again inoculated in new non-limited CBS medium. The growth rates were monitored by measuring OD_{600} once every hour for 5 hours and the generation times were calculated. Thereafter, the heat stress experiment in subchapter 3.4 was repeated to determine the duration and reversibility of possible changes in phenotype.

3.6 Determination of optimal concentration of H2O2 for oxidative stress

To complement the heat stress experiments and further study possible epigenetic consequences of iron and zinc deficiency, the cells were also exposed to oxidative stress by means of H_2O_2 . The oxidative

stress experiments were initiated by determining the optimal concentration of H_2O_2 as follows. After 43 days of deficiency, cells from the control culture were inoculated to OD_{600} 0.95 in complete CBS medium in an E-flask. After 4.5 hours, OD_{600} was measured and cells were harvested by centrifugation at 4000 g for 5 minutes. The pellet was resuspended and adjusted to OD_{600} 1.05 in 0.9 % NaCl and subsequently diluted 10 times. Oxidative stress was applied by dividing the cellular suspension in 8 tubes and adding H_2O_2 to a concentration of 0.1, 0.2, 0.3, 0.4, 0.6, 0.8, 1.0 and 1.5 M respectively and to a final volume of 5 ml for each sample. The samples were incubated at room temperature with shaking at 200 rpm for 10 minutes and then diluted immediately to stop the stress. The cellular suspensions were diluted, spotted onto YPD plates and analyzed for colonies and survival according to the same procedure as described in section 3.3.

3.7 The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on oxidative stress resistance

The effects of the deficiencies were investigated by comparing the resistance against oxidative stress using the concentrations of H_2O_2 determined in the previous experiment. After 65 days of deficiency, cells from the control culture, the iron deficiency culture and the zinc deficiency culture were inoculated to an initial OD_{600} of 1 ± 0.05 in E-flasks with complete, iron limited and zinc limited CBS medium respectively. After 5 hours, OD_{600} was measured and cells were harvested by centrifugation at 4000 g for 5 minutes. The pellets were resuspended at OD_{600} 1.5 ± 0.35 in 0.9 % NaCl and OD_{600} was adjusted to 1 ± 0.05 with additional NaCl solution. Oxidative stress was applied to duplicates of the three cellular suspensions, by adding H_2O_2 to a concentration of 0.5 M and to a final volume of 3 ml for each sample. The samples were incubated at room temperature with shaking at 200 rpm. A 100 µl sample was taken from each cellular suspension after 10, 20, 30 and 60 minutes and immediately diluted in order to stop the stress. The cellular suspensions were diluted, spotted onto YPD plates and analyzed for colonies and survival according to the same procedure as described in section 3.3.

3.8 Oxidative stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency

To determine if the deficiencies had caused inheritable changes in the epigenome and phenotype, the cells were cultured in non-limited medium and thereafter compared for oxidative stress resistance. After 71 days of deficiency, yeast cells from the control culture, the iron deficiency culture and the zinc deficiency culture were inoculated to OD_{600} of 1 ± 0.05 in E-flasks with non-limited CBS medium. OD_{600} was measured every hour to determine if the cells with previous iron and zinc deficiency regained the same growth rate as the control cells. The growth rates and the generation times for the three cultures were calculated as before. The oxidative stress experiment described in subchapter 3.7 was repeated after 6.5 hours of cultivation in complete growth medium, when at least 2 generations had passed in each culture.

24 hours after the cells were inoculated in non-limited medium, they were once again inoculated in new non-limited CBS medium. The growth rates were monitored by measuring OD_{600} once every hour for 5 hours and the generation times were calculated. Thereafter, the oxidative stress experiment in subchapter 3.7 was repeated to study the maintenance and reversibility of possible changes in phenotype.

4 **RESULTS**

The following chapter presents the results from the experiments performed in the study. The outcome of the development of iron and zinc deficiency in *S. cerevisiae* is described followed by the determination of optimal conditions for the stress exposures. Subsequently, the survival after the heat and oxidative stress exposures are displayed, including the survival before and after cultivation in growth medium with non-limited iron and zinc concentrations.

4.1 Development of iron and zinc deficiency in S. cerevisiae

It took 14 days to find iron and zinc concentrations that resulted in markedly reduced growth rates and iron and zinc deficiency in *S. cerevisiae*. Of the three concentrations of iron (0.2, 0.05 and 0.02 μ M) and zinc (0.3, 0.01, 0.03 μ M) respectively that were tested first, the highest concentrations of iron and zinc were excluded after 2 days since the growth rates were not significantly different from the growth rates of the control cultures. The growth of the remaining six cultures are displayed in Figure 2 and the specific growth rate and generation time for each culture is presented in Table 1. The exponential regression lines with their equations used for calculation of the specific growth rates and generation times, can be found in Appendix A. There was only 0.1 h difference in generation time between the two control cultures and also between the cultures with zinc deficiency containing 0.1 and 0.03 μ M iron respectively (Table 1). Between the two cultures with iron deficiency containing 0.05 and 0.02 μ M iron respectively, there was 0.4 h difference. The growth rate of the control cultures were approximately twice as high as the growth rate of the cultures with iron deficiency and about three times as high as the growth rate of the cultures with zinc deficiency.



Figure 2. Growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 2 days in CBS medium containing different concentrations of iron and zinc. (\bullet , +) control culture 1 and 2 containing 20 μ M Zn and 30 μ M Fe; (\bullet) 0.05 μ M Fe; (\star) 0.02 μ M Fe; (\bullet) 0.1 μ M Zn; (\bullet) 0.03 μ M Zn.

Yeast culture	Specific growth rate (h ⁻¹)	Generation time (h)
Control 1*	0.48	1.5
Control 2*	0.49	1.4
0.05 μM Fe	0.22	3.1
0.02 μM Fe	0.20	3.5
0.1 μM Zn	0.15	4.6
0.03 μM Zn	0.15	4.5

Table 1. Specific growth rate and generation time of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 2 days in CBS medium containing different concentrations of iron and zinc.

*Containing 20 μ M Zn and 30 μ M Fe.

After 4 days it became evident that it takes several days for the growth rate to adjust after the iron and zinc concentrations have been changed. The growth rates of the cultures with iron and zinc deficiency continued to decrease and the cultures with the lowest iron and zinc concentrations (0.02 and 0.03 μ M respectively) were therefore excluded. The zinc concentration in the remaining culture with zinc deficiency was increased from 0.1 to 0.3 μ M since the cell growth had almost stopped completely. The growth rate of the iron deficiency culture was higher than the growth rate of the zinc deficiency culture and the iron concentration was therefore reduced from 0.05 to 0.02 after 11 days and further to 0.01 after 14 days. This generated a lower growth rate but it was still higher than the growth rate for the zinc deficiency culture.

After 32 days of iron and zinc deficiency, there was a clear difference in growth rate and generation time between the control culture and the deficiency cultures (Figure 3 and Table 2) but also between the two deficiency cultures. The growth rate of the control culture was 2.5 times higher than the growth rate of the iron deficiency culture and approximately seven times higher than the growth rate of the zinc deficiency culture. Exponential regression lines with equations can be found in Appendix A. After 6 hours of cultivation in CBS medium containing 2 % glucose, the growth of the control culture started to decline (Figure 3). Before the decrease in growth rate, the generation time for the control culture was 1.5 hours, which was the same as after 4 days of cultivation (Table 1 and 2). Cultivation of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 at a constant iron concentration of 0.01 μ M for 18 days resulted in 3.8 hours generation time and cultivation at a constant zinc concentration of 0.3 μ M for 28 days generated a generation time of 10.4 hours.



Figure 3. Growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 in CBS medium after 32 days of iron and zinc deficiency. (\bullet) control culture containing 20 μ M Zn and 30 μ M Fe; (\blacktriangle) 0.01 μ M Fe; (\blacksquare) 0.3 μ M Zn.

Table 2. Specific growth rate and generation time of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 in CBS medium after 32 days of iron and zinc deficiency.

Yeast culture	Specific growth rate (h ⁻¹)	Generation time (h)
Control*	0.46	1.5
0.01 μM Fe	0.18	3.8
0.3 μM Zn	0.07	10.4

*Containing 20 μM Zn and 30 μM Fe.

4.2 Determination of optimal temperature for heat stress

All data, including the number of counted colonies, the survival and the standard deviations can be found in Appendix B. The survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after 10 minutes exposure to heat stress at 47, 50 and 53 °C is visualized in Figure 4. The number of CFU/ml consisting of non-stressed cells was set to 100 % survival. At both 47 and 50 °C the survival was highest for the control cells followed by the iron deficient cells and lastly the zinc deficient cells. The survival was about the same at 47 and 50 °C for the iron and zinc deficient cells respectively. For the control sample, more colonies were counted after exposing the cells to heat stress at 47 and 50 °C than without exposing the cells to heat stress. This resulted in over 100 % survival for the control cells at these temperatures. At 53 °C the survival was approximately 0 % for the cells from all three cultures. The optimal temperature for heat stress to be used in the following experiments for investigation of the effects of iron and zinc deficiency was determined to 51 °C.



Figure 4. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after 10 minutes of heat stress exposure at three different temperatures. (\bullet) control cells; (\blacktriangle) iron deficient cells; (\blacksquare) zinc deficient cells.

4.3 The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on heat stress resistance

All data, including the number of counted colonies, the survival and the standard deviations can be found in Appendix B. The result from the investigation of the heat stress resistance of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 60 days of iron and zinc deficiency is presented in Figure 5. Similar survival curves were obtained for the control and the iron deficient cells, but the zinc deficient cells were less resistant against heat stress than the control and the iron deficient cells. After 5 minutes exposure to heat stress at 51 °C, the survival of the zinc deficient cells was only 5 % while the survival for the control and iron deficient cells was less than 5 % for both the control cells and the deficient cells and after 15 minutes the survival was approximately 0 %.



Figure 5. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after heat stress exposure at 51 °C for up to 15 minutes. (\bullet) control cells; (\blacktriangle) iron deficient cells; (\blacksquare) zinc deficient cells. The results represent mean values of two independent experiments and error bars are presented as standard deviations.

4.4 Heat stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency

The growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 77764, when the CBS medium was restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations after 66 days of iron and zinc deficiency, is displayed in Figure 6. The specific growth rates and the generation times are presented in Table 3 and the exponential regression lines including equations can be found in Appendix A. After 2 hours of cultivation, the previously iron deficient cells almost reached the same growth rate as the control cells and there was only 0.1 h difference in generation time between the two cultures. The generation time of the previously iron deficient cells had thereby decreased from 3.8 to 1.6 hours (Table 2 and 3). It took 4 hours for the previously zinc deficient cells to gain a growth rate which was only slightly lower than the growth rate for the control cells (Figure 6). The generation time had then decreased from 10.4 to 1.8 hours, which was only 0.3 hours longer than the generation time for the control cells (Table 2 and 3).



Figure 6. Growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc. (•) control culture; (**A**) culture with previous iron deficiency; (**B**) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 3. Specific growth rate and generation time of S. cerevisiae CBS 7764 after restoring the growth	medium
to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc.	

Yeast culture	Specific growth rate (h ⁻¹)	Generation time (h)
Control	0.45	1.5
Previously iron deficient	0.42	1.6
Previously zinc deficient	0.39	1.8

The cells were exposed to heat stress after 6 hours of cultivation in non-limited CBS medium when 3.3 generations had passed in the control culture, 3.1 generations in the culture with former iron deficiency and 2.2 generations in the culture with former zinc deficiency. All data, including the number of counted colonies, the survival and the standard deviations can be found in Appendix B. Figure 7 shows the survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after heat stress exposure at 51 °C, for investigation of possible changes in phenotype and the epigenome caused by iron and zinc deficiency. The control cells and the previously iron deficient cells followed similar survival curves while the previously zinc deficient cells were still more sensitive against heat stress. After 5 minutes of heat stress exposure

there was no decrease in survival for the control cells and the formerly iron deficient cells while the survival for the previously zinc deficient cells were about 70 %. After 10 minutes the survival was only 6 % for the control cells and approximately 0 % for the previously deficient cells.



Figure 7. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after heat stress exposure at 51 °C for up to 15 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 6 hours before they were exposed to heat stress. (\bullet) control cells; (\blacktriangle) previously iron deficient cells; (\blacksquare) previously zinc deficient cells. Error bars are presented as standard deviations.

The growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 24 hours after the CBS medium was restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations are displayed in Figure 8 and the specific growth rate and generation time for the three cultures are presented in Table 4. Exponential regression lines and equations for the growth rate can be found in Appendix A. There was no significant difference in growth rate and generation time between any of the cultures. The generation time was 1.6 hours for both the control culture and the culture with former iron deficiency and the generation time for the culture with previous zinc deficiency was only 0.1 hours longer. There was also no significant difference between the specific growth rate and the generation time obtained at this time and 24 hours earlier.



Figure 8. Growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 24 hours after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc. (•) control culture; (•) culture with previous iron deficiency; (•) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 4. Specific growth rate and generation time of S. cerevisiae CBS 7764 24 hours after resto	ring the growth
medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc.	

Yeast culture	Specific growth rate (h^{-1})	Generation time (h)
Control	0.44	1.6
Previously iron deficient	0.44	1.6
Previously zinc deficient	0.40	1.7

Figure 9 shows the heat stress resistance of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with former zinc and iron deficiency after 29 hours of cultivation in non-limited growth medium when approximately 17 generations had passed in all cultures. All data from the heat stress experiment can be found in Appendix B. The previously zinc deficient cells were most resistant against the heat stress followed by the control cells and lastly the previously iron deficient cells. After 5 minutes exposure to heat stress at 51 °C, the survival was approximately 50 % for the control cells, 35 % for the previously iron deficient cells and 70 % for the previously zinc deficient cells. The survival was approximately 0 % for the cells from all three cultures after 10 minutes of heat stress.



Figure 9. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after heat stress exposure at 51 °C for up to 15 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 29 hours before they were exposed to heat stress. (\bullet) control cells; (\blacktriangle) previously iron deficient cells; (\blacksquare) previously zinc deficient cells. Error bars are presented as standard deviations.

4.5 Determination of optimal concentration of H2O2 for oxidative stress

All data, including the number of counted colonies, the survival and the standard deviations can be found in Appendix B. The survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 10 minutes exposure to oxidative stress by means of H_2O_2 at concentration up to 1.5 M is visualized in Figure 10. The survival decreased with increasing concentration of H_2O_2 all the way up to 0.8 M when the survival was about 0 %. The optimal concentration of H_2O_2 for oxidative stress to be used in the following experiments for investigation of the effects of iron and zinc deficiency was determined to 0.5 M.



Figure 10. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 10 minutes exposure to H_2O_2 at concentrations up to 1.5 M. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium.

4.6 The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on oxidative stress resistance

The result from the investigation of the oxidative stress resistance of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 65 days of iron and zinc deficiency is presented in Figure 11. The data from the oxidative stress experiment can be found in Appendix B. Overall, the iron and zinc deficient cells were less resistant against oxidative stress than the control cells and survived for a shorter period of time. After 10 minutes exposure to 0.5 M H_2O_2 , the survival was about 55 % for the control cells and the iron deficient cells, and 30 % for the iron deficient cells although the standard deviation was large for the iron deficient cells. The survival decreased to approximately 40 % for the control cells after 20 minutes of oxidative stress exposure and to about 5 % for the deficient cells. After 30 minutes, the survival of the control cells decreased to 17 % and further to about 2 % after 60 minutes of oxidative stress exposure. None of the deficient cells survived after 30 minutes of stress.



Figure 11. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after exposure to 0.5 M H₂O₂ for up to 60 minutes. (\bullet) control cells; (\blacktriangle) iron deficient cells; (\blacksquare) zinc deficient cells. Error bars are presented as standard deviations.

4.7 Oxidative stress resistance and epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency

The growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 when the CBS medium was restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations after 66 days of iron and zinc deficiency, is displayed in Figure 12. The specific growth rates and the generation times are presented in Table 5 and the exponential regression lines including equations can be found in Appendix A. After 2 hours of cultivation, the previously iron deficient cells reached the same growth rate and generation time as the control cells. The generation time of the previously iron deficient cells had thereby decreased from 3.8 to 1.7 hours (Table 2 and 5). It took 3 hours for the previously zinc deficient cells to gain a growth rate which were slightly lower than the growth rate for the control cells (Figure 12). This resulted in a decrease in the generation time from 10.4 to 2.1 hours, which was only 0.4 hours longer than the generation time for the control cells (Table 2 and 5).



Figure 12. Growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc. (•) control culture; (**A**) culture with previous iron deficiency; (**I**) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 5. Specific growth rate and generation time of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc.

Yeast culture	Specific growth rate (h^{-1})	Generation time (h)
Control	0.41	1.7
Previously iron deficient	0.41	1.7
Previously zinc deficient	0.32	2.1

The cells were exposed to oxidative stress after 6.5 hours of cultivation in non-limited CBS medium when 3.3 generations had passed in the control culture, 3.3 generations in the culture with former iron deficiency and 2.1 generations in the culture with former zinc deficiency. All data from the stress experiment can be found in Appendix B. Figure 13 shows the survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after exposure to $0.5 \text{ M H}_2\text{O}_2$, for investigation of possible changes in phenotype and the epigenome caused by iron and zinc deficiency. The deficient cells were more sensitive to oxidative stress than the control cells and had a high killing rate during the first 10 minutes of stress exposure. After 10 minutes, the survival was approximately 70 % for the control cells, 20 % for the previously iron deficient cells and 37 % for the previously zinc deficient cells. The survival decreased further after 20 and 30 minutes, with a similar killing rate for both the control and deficient cells. After 60 minutes of oxidative stress, the survival was approximately 0 % for the cells from all three cultures.



Figure 13. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after exposure to $0.5 \text{ M }H_2O_2$ for up to 60 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 6.5 hours before they were exposed to oxidative stress. (•) control cells; (•) previously iron deficient cells; (•) previously zinc deficient cells. Error bars are presented as standard deviations.

The growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 24 hours after the CBS medium was restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations are displayed in Figure 14 and the specific growth rate and generation time for the three cultures are presented in Table 6. Exponential regression lines and equations for the growth rate can be found in Appendix A. There was no significant difference in growth rate and generation time between any of the cultures. The generation time was 1.7 hours for both the control culture and the culture with former iron deficiency and the generation time for the culture with previous zinc deficiency was only 0.2 hours longer. There was also no significant difference between the specific growth rate and the generation time obtained at this time and 24 hours earlier.



Figure 14. Growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 24 hours after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc. (•) control culture; (•) culture with previous iron deficiency; (•) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 6. Specific growth rate and generation time of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 24 hours after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc.

Yeast culture	Specific growth rate (h^{-1})	Generation time (h)
Control	0.41	1.7
Previously iron deficient	0.41	1.7
Previously zinc deficient	0.37	1.9

Figure 15 shows the oxidative stress resistance of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with former zinc and iron deficiency after 29 hours of cultivation in non-limited growth medium when approximately 15 generations had passed in all cultures. All data from the experiment can be found in Appendix B. The survival curves were similar for both the control cells and the cells with previous iron and zinc deficiency and there was no significant difference in survival at any time. After 10 minutes exposure to H_2O_2 , the survival was approximately 70 % for the cells from all cultures. The survival decreased to about 60 % after 20 minutes of stress and further to about 50 % after 30 minutes. Only 5 % of the cells survived after 60 minutes of oxidative stress.



Figure 15. Survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after exposure to $0.5 \text{ M }H_2O_2$ for up to 60 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 29 hours before they were exposed to oxidative stress. (\bullet) control cells; (\blacktriangle) previously iron deficient cells; (\blacksquare) previously zinc deficient cells. Error bars are presented as standard deviations.

5 DISCUSSION

This chapter includes a discussion about the methods and the results from the development of iron and zinc deficiency in *S. cerevisiae* and from the different heat and oxidative stress experiments. The chapter also contains a discussion about the research questions stated in section 1.1, including the use of *S. cerevisiae* as a model organism for nutritional epigenetics.

5.1 Development of iron and zinc deficiency in S. cerevisiae

When the iron and zinc deficiencies were developed in *S. cerevisiae* it became clear that it takes several days for the cells to adjust to the new iron and zinc concentrations, and for the growth rate to become stable in the early exponential phase. Therefore, the zinc concentration had to be increased in the zinc deficiency culture after 4 days since the growth almost stopped completely. It can also be seen that it

takes time for the cells to adjust to the new concentrations, when comparing the growth rates and generation times for the zinc deficiency cultures after 2 days and after 32 days of cultivation (Table 1 and 2). The growth rate was lower and the generation more than twice as long after 32 days compared to after 2 days, even though the zinc concentration was higher after 32 days. Because of this time required for adaptation, it took several weeks to find iron and zinc concentrations that resulted in highly reduced growth rates. Also, since the cultivation was performed in batches, the conditions were continually changing and the iron and zinc concentrations declined until the cells were inoculated in new medium. Therefore, the cells did not adjust to specific concentrations of iron and zinc, but rather to concentrations below the ones in the fresh CBS medium.

The final concentrations chosen for the deficiency cultures, that showed markedly reduced growth rates, were 0.01 μ M iron and 0.3 μ M zinc. This corresponds to a 2000 times reduction of the iron concentration and a 100 times reduction of the zinc concentration compared to the control medium which contained 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc. But the growth rate was still significantly lower for the zinc deficiency culture than for the iron deficiency culture (Figure 3 and Table 2), which indicates that zinc might be more essential than iron for growth of S. cerevisiae during fermentation. Iron is important for many proteins involved in the electron transport chain, which is utilized during respiration but not fermentation, while zinc is an important part of many different proteins including zinc finger proteins involved in transcription, as mentioned in section 2.1 and 2.2. This could be an explanation for the difference in growth rate between the iron and zinc deficient cells. The reason behind the 2000 and 100 times reduction of the iron and zinc concentration respectively, could also be that the non-limited CBS medium might contain more iron than what is required for non-limited growth of S. cerevisiae. It would have been preferable to reduce the iron concentration to an even lower level than 0.01 μ M in the iron deficiency culture, in order to obtain a lower growth rate and further promote epigenetic changes, and also to have a growth rate more similar to the zinc deficiency culture, but this was not possible due to the time limit of the project.

The generation time of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 cultivated in non-limited CBS medium was determined several times for the same culture. All of the calculated generation times were between 1.4 and 1.7 hours (Table 1-6), which was very close to the generation time for the same yeast strain determined to 1.6 hours by Blomberg (1997). This indicates that the cell cultures were growing properly and that the growth of the cultures with iron and zinc deficiency were not limited by anything else than the lack of iron and zinc.

5.2 Methods for heat and oxidative stress experiments

There are several parts of the methods used for the heat and oxidative stress experiments that could have affected the results of all or several of the stress experiments. Firstly, it is well documented that the stress resistance of *S. cerevisiae* varies between the different growth phases in a batch culture. Respiring cells growing in the late exponential or stationary phase are much more resistant against a number of different stresses, including heat and oxidative stress, than cells growing in the early exponential phase (Dickinson & Schweizer, 2004; Jamieson, 1998; Kronberg *et al.*, 2008). Therefore, it is important to consider how much time that passes after the cells have been inoculated in fresh medium until they are exposed to the stress. This time period was 5 hours in all stress experiments in this study, except in the first heat stress experiment for determination of the optimal temperature where it was 2.5 hours, and in the first epigenetic heat and oxidative stress experiment where it was 6 and 6.5 hours respectively.

The survival at 51 °C after 10 minutes in the first heat stress experiment (Figure 4) was higher than the survival after 10 minutes in the other heat stress experiments (Figure 5, 7 and 9). This difference might be due to that the cells from the first heat stress test still contained some protecting molecules or processes from the respiratory phase before the inoculation. The survival curves from the heat stress experiments (Figure 5 and 7) show a heavy decrease in survival between 0 and 5 minutes or between 5 and 10 minutes. This large decrease in survival between two times could probably have been avoided if samples had been taken at a shorter time interval than 5 minutes.

To investigate if possible epigenetic effects remained at least 2 generations after the medium had been restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations, the cells had to be cultured for 6 and 6.5 hours before the first epigenetic heat and oxidative stress experiment respectively (Figure 6 and 12). In these experiments, the glucose concentration in the CBS medium was increased from 2 to 3 % to prevent the cells from entering the respiratory phase. The reason behind the increase was the reduced growth rate of the control culture after 6 hours (Figure 3), which probably was caused by the switch from fermentation to respiration in the cells.

The cell suspensions used in the stress experiments were not homogeneous, which in combination with all the dilutions in the experimental procedures, contributed to variations in the results. This can be seen when comparing the number of counted colonies in the four different spots on the YPD plates, that all came from the same sample (Appendix B). For many samples, the number of colonies was very similar in the four spots, but there was also around 20 colonies difference between some spots. In plate counting it is also assumed that each colony originates from one single cell, which might not always be the case. Also, the stressed cells grew much slower than the non-stressed cells that served as references for 100 % survival. Therefore, some of the colonies might have been missed when the colonies were counted, especially the non-stressed. During the oxidative stress tests, a lot of bubbles were formed in the samples most likely from the degradation of hydrogen peroxide to water and oxygen. It was difficult to take out samples without including any bubbles, which might have affected the sample volumes and hence resulted in fewer colonies on the plates. All these factors mentioned above could have affected the results from the stress experiments and the standard deviations of the survival. The size of the standard deviations differed quite a lot between different samples and experiments. Therefore it is not possible to say that a specific temperature or concentration of hydrogen peroxide results in a specific survival, but it is possible to discover trends. Of course the experiments performed in this study need to be repeated in order to verify the results. It would be better to have at least two cultures with each type of deficiency and also to increase the number of spots used when the colonies are counted on the YPD plates.

A major issue related to the oxidative stress experiments was how to stop the stress in order to limit the oxidative stress exposure to a certain time range. It was concluded that 1000 times dilution was required to stop the stress, and the 10² dilutions that were spotted onto the YPD plates were therefore not utilized when the colonies were counted in the oxidative stress experiments. An alternative could be to include the hydrogen peroxide in the YPD medium in the plates, but then the cells needs longer time to grow, which would not have been possible in this study. It might also be possible to centrifuge the samples and remove a certain volume of the supernatant and replace this with 0.9 % NaCl, instead of pouring of the supernatant which might affect the dilution.

The survival after 10 minutes exposure to 0.5 M hydrogen peroxide in the first oxidative stress experiment where the optimal hydrogen concentration was determined (Figure 10) was lower than

the survival after 10 minutes in the other oxidative stress experiments (Figure 11, 13 and 15). This was probably because the samples in the first oxidative stress experiment were diluted 10 times before the stress test and the hydrogen peroxide was thereby diluted 100 times instead of 1000 times after the stress exposure. The cells in the first oxidative stress experiment were thereby affected by the hydrogen peroxide on the YPD plates, which resulted in a lower survival. Only single samples were used in the first oxidative stress experiment, which implies that these results are less reliable. This could also have contributed to the difference in survival after 10 minutes between the experiments.

One issue with the epigenetic stress experiments is that the mother cells, which have been directly exposed to iron and zinc deficiency, take part in the stress exposures in addition to the daughter cells, which have not been exposed to iron and zinc deficiency. This is not optimal for studying inheritance of epigenetic modifications since the mother cells also contribute to changes in stress tolerance and phenotype. But when 2 generations have passed in the cultures, only 25 % of the cells are mother cells that have been directly exposed to the deficiencies, which means that 75 % of the phenotypic changes are still caused by inheritable epigenetic changes.

5.3 Determination of optimal stress conditions

In the first heat stress experiment, the optimal temperature for heat stress was determined to 51 °C. The aim was to have a temperature that also affected the control cells, since an intense heat stress might reveal differences in heat resistance more easily and hence changes in phenotype. It could thereby be concluded from the survival in Figure 4 that the optimal temperature was between 50 and 53 °C. A temperature of 52 °C resulted in a too low survival (not included in this thesis) and 51 °C was subsequently chosen as the optimal temperature. The first heat stress experiment also showed that the zinc deficient cells was less resistant against heat stress than the iron deficient cells (Figure 4), which was expected since the zinc deficient cells grew much slower than the iron deficient cells (Table 2). The survival of the control cells in the first heat stress experiment was 135 % at 47 °C (Figure 4). This high survival was probably due to that a dilution (10⁴) with fewer colonies were used when the colonies were lower. Also, only single samples were used in this stress experiment instead of duplicates as in the other experiments. Other experimental factors as the ones discussed above, including the heterogeneity of the cell suspensions, could also have contributed to the high survival.

The optimal concentration of hydrogen peroxide for oxidative stress was determined to 0.5 M. As for the first heat stress test, the aim was to generate an intense oxidative stress that also would affect the control cells. This experiment was though performed only with the control cells in order to save time. 0.4 M hydrogen peroxide was tried after the first oxidative stress experiment but resulted in too high survival (not included in this thesis) after which 0.5 M was tried and chosen as the optimal concentration of hydrogen peroxide. Since the heat and oxidative stress tolerance varies between different *S. cerevisiae* strains (Çakar *et al.*, 2005; Morano *et al.*, 2012) and there is no more data on stress tolerance for *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764, it is not possible to compare the levels of stress resistance from this study with other studies.

5.4 The effect of iron and zinc deficiency on heat and oxidative stress resistance

Iron and zinc have several essential functions in the cell as described in section 2.1 and 2.2, which implies that iron and zinc deficiency causes reduced resistance against different types of stress. The

experiments in this study showed a reduced heat stress tolerance for the cells with zinc deficiency, and a reduced oxidative stress tolerance both for the cells with iron deficiency and for the cells with zinc deficiency (Figure 5 and 11). However, the cells with iron deficiency did not show a reduced tolerance against heat stress compared to the control cells (Figure 5), which might be because the iron concentration and the growth rate were not low enough. But this was probably not the case since the iron deficient cells showed a reduced heat stress resistance in the first heat stress experiment where the optimal temperature was decided. A reduced heat stress tolerance was also shown for the iron deficient cells in three other heat stress experiments performed in the beginning of the study (not included in this thesis), when the methods were developed and the stress experiments were performed about 16 hours after inoculation instead of 5 hours. The increase in heat tolerance for the iron deficient cells after demonstrating a low heat tolerance in several experiment, might be caused by a mutation or an epigenetic change induced by the iron deficiency. This change also hindered the following heat stress experiments that were supposed to investigate possible epigenetic effects of iron deficiency.

The iron deficient cells were slightly less resistant to the oxidative stress than the zinc deficient cells, as can be seen in Figure 11. The same trend was also shown in several other oxidative stress experiments, which are not included in this thesis. This might seem contradictive since the zinc deficient cells were growing much slower than the iron deficient cells and also because there is less iron that could catalyze the Fenton reaction, which would mean a lower production of hydroxyl radicals and thereby less oxidative damage. But other transition metals such as chromium, cobalt and copper, can also catalyze the Fenton reaction (Jomova & Valko, 2011) and iron is also essential for the enzyme catalase, which degrades hydrogen peroxide as described in section 2.9. Consequently, the iron deficient cells might not be capable of degrading the hydrogen peroxide to the same extent, which could be an explanation for the low oxidative stress resistance of the iron deficient cells.

5.5 Epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency

Figure 6 and 12 and Table 3 and 5 show that the previously deficient cells regained almost the same growth rate as the control cells after only a few hours. The purpose of restoring the growth rates before performing the epigenetic stress experiments was to exclude the impact of direct effects of the deficiencies on the stress resistance. But epigenetic modifications might also result in a lower growth rate, which means that differences in stress tolerance between control cells and previously deficient cells may still be caused by epigenetic modifications even if the growth rate is not restored. There was a slight difference in growth rate between the control cells ($0.41 h^{-1}$) and the previously zinc deficient cells ($0.32 h^{-1}$) before the first epigenetic oxidative stress experiment (Table 5), but the difference was still very small compared to earlier when the growth rate of the zinc deficient cells was $0.07 h^{-1}$ (Table 2) and therefore the growth rate was considered as restored. However, it is possible that a small part of the reduced oxidative stress resistance of the previously zinc deficient cells, 24 hours after the CBS medium was restored to non-limited iron and zinc concentrations, was even more similar to the growth rate of the control cells, which further indicates that the growth rates were completely restored (Figure 8 and 14; Table 4 and 6).

The stress experiments were used as a method to discover changes in the phenotype of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764, which might be caused by epigenetic modifications. A lower stress tolerance for the previously deficient cells compared to the control cells means that the phenotype has changed. The

first epigenetic heat stress experiment revealed a phenotypic change in the previously zinc deficient cells, that had been inherited for two generations (Figure 7). Although, the difference in heat resistance between the control cells and the previously zinc deficient cells was a lot smaller in the epigenetic heat stress experiment compared to the earlier heat stress test shown in Figure 5. But an explanation for this may be that the highly reduced heat stress resistance in Figure 5 was caused by a combination of direct and epigenetic effects, while the more slightly reduced stress tolerance in Figure 7 was caused only by epigenetic effects.

Epigenetic modifications are reversible, as mentioned earlier, and the reversibility of the modifications was used in this study to exclude that the phenotypic changes were caused by genetic mutations. After 29 hours of cultivation in non-limited medium, the second epigenetic heat stress test was performed in order to investigate the reversibility of the phenotypic change. The experiment showed a higher stress tolerance for the previously zinc deficient cells compared to the control cells and the previously iron deficient cells (Figure 9). If the reduced heat stress tolerance for the previously zinc deficient cells compared to the control cells and the previously in Figure 7 had been reversed, the survival curves of the control cells and the former zinc deficient cells in Figure 9 should have been the same, and also similar to the survival curves of the control cells in the earlier heat stress experiments (Figure 5 and 7). The result from the second heat stress experiment (Figure 9) was probably due to experimental errors. This makes it hard to draw any conclusion from the experiment and therefore it was not possible to determine the reversibility of the phenotypic change shown in the first epigenetic heat stress experiment (Figure 7). It is possible though, that new reversible phenotypes caused by epigenetic modifications could have been revealed if there had been time to repeat the heat stress experiments. This could have been true also for the iron deficient cells that did not show a reduced heat stress resistance in this study as discussed in section 5.4.

The result from the first epigenetic oxidative stress experiment, visualized in Figure 13, shows an altered phenotype both for the previously iron deficient and the zinc deficient cells, which had been inherited for three and two generations respectively. Similar survival curves for the cells in Figure 11 and 13 further increases the credibility of these result and excludes experimental errors. The second epigenetic oxidative stress experiment showed no difference in oxidative stress tolerance between the control cells and the previously iron and zinc deficient cells, including many overlapping error bars (Figure 15). This indicated that the phenotypic changes had been reversed. All three survival curves in the second oxidative stress experiment (Figure 15) were also very similar to the survival curve of the control cells in the earlier oxidative stress experiments (Figure 11 and 13), which indicates that the results from the oxidative stress experiments are reliable.

The phenotypic changes observed in the heat and oxidative stress experiments could have been caused by epigenetic changes at specific genes involved in heat and oxidative stress responses. But there are also general stress responses which answers to several different stresses (Morano *et al.*, 2012), which means that the phenotypic changes could have been a consequence of epigenetic modifications at genes involved in the general stress response as well. Also, as mentioned in section 2.8, it might not be the stress induced genes that are most important for survival. Therefore, epigenetic modifications at other important genes, not involved in the stress response, could have been the reason for the phenotypic changes.

Because of the time limit this project, it was not possible to, on a molecular level, confirm that the phenotypic changes observed in the experiments were caused by epigenetic modifications. The method used in this study does not reveal which type of epigenetic modification that has occurred or

at which location, but the method can still be useful for detecting compounds that could affect the epigenome and therefore are relevant for further studies. Mass spectrometry or chromatin immunoprecipitation techniques, which utilizes antibodies that recognizes specific histone modifications, could be used in further studies in order to identify and locate histone modifications (Huang *et al.*, 2015). Since epigenetic alterations affect the gene expression, it is also highly relevant to analyze the gene expression, for example by using RNA-sequencing (Miao *et al.*, 2013), in order to relate epigenetically induced gene expressions to changes in phenotype. It could also be relevant to sequence the DNA when a phenotypic change has been discovered, in order to exclude mutations.

5.6 S. cerevisiae as a model organism for nutritional epigenetics

As mentioned in section 2.5, it is essential to have efficient model organisms that can be used to study the relation between epigenetics, health and disease. One of the purposes with this study was to evaluate if *S. cerevisiae* can be used as an efficient model organism for studies in nutritional epigenetics. *S. cerevisiae* is one of the most utilized and well-studied model organisms overall, and therefore the knowledge about the yeast is huge. General advantages is that *S. cerevisiae* is robust, cheap, easy to culture and has a short life cycle, which for example reduces the time required to perform experiments. *S. cerevisiae* can easily be genetically manipulated and a lot of genetic tools are available, which makes it possible to perform many different types of experiments.

One of the major disadvantages with epigenetic studies in *S. cerevisiae* is that the yeast lacks DNA methylation, but this epigenetic mechanism could instead be investigated in other model organisms such as Caco-2 cells (Yara *et al.*, 2013). But the histone proteins and many epigenetically active enzymes are conserved from yeast to human as described in section 2.5, which indicates that it is possible to study several other epigenetic modifications than DNA methylation in *S. cerevisiae*. The genome size of *S. cerevisiae* is also smaller than the genome size of mammalian cells (Dolinski & Botstein, 2007), which for example would make it easier to determine the specific epigenetic alterations responsible for the phenotypic changes in this study. All these properties of *S. cerevisiae* implies that it is efficient to begin to study nutritional epigenetics in *S. cerevisiae* and thereafter move on to higher eukaryotes, which are more similar to humans.

This study showed phenotypic changes of *S. cerevisiae*, which was induced by iron and zinc deficiency and observed as reduced oxidative stress tolerance. These changes were probably caused by epigenetic modifications since the phenotypes with reduced stress resistance were inherited for two or three generations and they were also shown to be reversible. In addition, direct effects of the deficiencies were excluded since the growth rates were restored when the deficient cells were inoculated in non-limited growth medium. These results indicate that *S. cerevisiae* can be used as a model organism to identify nutrients and bioactive food compounds with epigenetic effects, which could be relevant also for humans.

6 CONCLUSION

Previous studies have clearly shown that nutrients can have an impact on the epigenome and hence affect the gene expression and the phenotype of an organism. Since iron and zinc have many essential roles in biological systems, it is most likely that deficiencies of these micronutrients also affects the epigenome. In this study, *S. cerevisiae* with iron deficiency did not show a reduced heat stress tolerance, possibly due to a mutation or an epigenetic modification. However, iron deficiency did induce a phenotype with reduced oxidative stress resistance that was inherited for three generations. The development of zinc deficiency in *S. cerevisiae* resulted in a phenotype with reduced heat stress resistance that was maintained for two generations, but this phenotypic change was not shown to be reversible due to experimental errors. Zinc deficiency also induced a phenotype with reduced oxidative stress resistance that was inherited for two generations.

These results implies that iron deficiency and zinc deficiency can induce inheritable and reversible phenotypes with reduced oxidative stress resistance in *S. cerevisiae*. However, the heat stress experiments need to be repeated before any conclusion can be drawn about epigenetic effects of iron and zinc deficiency related to heat stress resistance. The observed phenotypes with reduced oxidative stress tolerance were most likely caused by epigenetic modifications, but this have to be confirmed in further studies by examining the epigenome on a molecular level. Because of these changes in phenotype, it was also concluded that *S. cerevisiae* can be used as an efficient model organism for studies in nutritional epigenetics, with the goal to improve health and prevent diseases.

REFERENCES

Adams, M.R. & Moss, M.O. (2008) Food microbiology. 3rd ed. Cambridge, UK: RSC Publishing.

Albers, E., Larsson, C., Lidén, G., Niklasson, C. & Gustafsson, L. (1996) Influence of the nitrogen source on *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* anaerobic growth and product formation. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, vol. 62, no. 9, pp. 3187-3195.

Alberts, B. (2008) Molecular biology of the cell. 5th ed. New York: Taylor & Francis.

Andlid, T., Blomberg, A., Blomberg, L. & Gustafsson, L. (1999) Characterization of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* CBS 7764 Isolated From Rainbow Trout Intestine. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 145-155.

Andreini, C., Banci, L., Bertini, I. & Rosato, A. (2006) Counting the zinc-proteins encoded in the human genome. *Journal of Proteome Research*, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 196-201.

Anway, M.D., Leathers, C. & Skinner, M.K. (2006) Endocrine Disruptor Vinclozolin Induced Epigenetic Transgenerational Adult-Onset Disease. *Endocrinology*, vol. 147, no. 12, pp. 5515-5523.

Arya, R., Mallik, M. & Lakhotia, S.C. (2007) Heat shock genes - integrating cell survival and death. *Journal of Biosciences*, vol. 32, no. 3, pp. 595-610.

Berger, S.L. (2007) The complex language of chromatin regulation during transcription. *Nature*, vol. 447, no. 7143, pp. 407-412.

Bhabak, K.P. & Mugesh, G. (2010) Functional mimics of glutathione peroxidase: Bioinspired synthetic antioxidants. *Accounts of Chemical Research*, vol. 43, no. 11, pp. 1408-1419.

Bienert, G.P., Schjoerring, J.K. & Jahn, T.P. (2006) Membrane transport of hydrogen peroxide. *BBA* - *Biomembranes*, vol. 1758, no. 8, pp. 994-1003.

Blomberg, A. (1997) The osmotic hypersensitivity of the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* is strain and growth media dependent: Quantitative aspects of the phenomenon. *Yeast*, vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 529-539.

Brauer, M.J., Saldanha, A.J., Dolinski, K. & Botstein, D. (2005) Homeostatic adjustment and metabolic remodeling in glucose-limited yeast cultures. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 16, no. 5, pp. 2503-2517.

Burdge, G.C. & Lillycrop, K.A. (2014) Fatty acids and epigenetics. *Current Opinion in Clinical Nutrition and Metabolic Care*, vol. 17, no. 2, pp. 156-161.

Çakar, Z.P., Seker, U.O.S., Tamerler, C., Sonderegger, M. & Sauer, U. (2005) Evolutionary engineering of multiple-stress resistant *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *FEMS Yeast Research*, vol. 5, no. 6, pp. 569-578.

Cao, C., Leng, Y., Liu, X., Yi, Y., Li, P. & Kufe, D. (2003) Catalase is regulated by ubiquitination and proteosomal degradation. Role of the c-Abl and Arg tyrosine kinases. *Biochemistry*, vol. 42, no. 35, pp. 10348-10353.

Carone, B.R., Fauquier, L., Habib, N., Shea, J.M., Hart, C.E., Li, C., Li, R., Bock, C., Gu, H., Zamore, P.D., Meissner, A., Weng, Z., Hofmann, H.A., Friedman, N. & Rando, O.J. (2010) Paternally Induced Transgenerational Environmental Reprogramming of Metabolic Gene Expression in Mammals. *Cell*, vol. 143, no. 7, pp. 1084-1096.

Chervona, Y., Arita, A. & Costa, M. (2012) Carcinogenic metals and the epigenome: understanding the effect of nickel, arsenic, and chromium. *Metallomics*, vol. 4, no. 7, pp. 619-627.

Choi, S. & Friso, S. (2010) Epigenetics: A New Bridge between Nutrition and Health. *Advances in Nutrition*, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 8-16.

Day, B.J. (2009) Catalase and glutathione peroxidase mimics. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, vol. 77, no. 3, pp. 285-296.

Dickinson, J.R. & Schweizer, M. (2004) *Metabolism and Molecular Physiology of Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. 2nd ed. CRC Press.

Dizdaroglu, M., Jaruga, P., Birincioglu, M. & Rodriguez, H. (2002) Free radical-induced damage to DNA: Mechanisms and measurement. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, vol. 32, no. 11, pp. 1102-1115.

Dolinoy, D.C., Weidman, J.R. & Jirtle, R.L. (2007) Epigenetic gene regulation: Linking early developmental environment to adult disease. *Reproductive Toxicology*, vol. 23, no. 3, pp. 297-307.

Dolinski, K. & Botstein, D. (2007) Orthology and functional conservation in eukaryotes. *Annual Review* of *Genetics*, vol. 41, no. 1, pp. 465-507.

Flaus, A., Martin, D.M.A., Barton, G.J. & Owen-Hughes, T. (2006) Identification of multiple distinct Snf2 subfamilies with conserved structural motifs. *Nucleic Acids Research*, vol. 34, no. 10, pp. 2887-2905.

Foster, M., Karra, M., Picone, T., Chu, A., Hancock, D.P., Petocz, P. & Samman, S. (2012) Dietary Fiber Intake Increases the Risk of Zinc Deficiency in Healthy and Diabetic Women. *Biological Trace Element Research*, vol. 149, no. 2, pp. 135-142.

Fuchs, S.M. & Quasem, I. (2014) Budding yeast as a model to study epigenetics. *Drug Discovery Today: Disease Models*, vol. 12, pp. 1-6.

Gabai, V.L. & Sherman, M.Y. (2002) Invited Review: Interplay between molecular chaperones and signaling pathways in survival of heat shock. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, vol. 92, no. 4, pp. 1743-1748.

Gasch, A.P., Spellman, P.T., Kao, C.M., Carmel-Harel, O., Eisen, M.B., Storz, G., Botstein, D. & Brown, P.O. (2000) Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes. *Molecular Biology of the Cell*, vol. 11, no. 12, pp. 4241-4257.

Gharib, A.G., Mohseni, S.G., Mohajer, M. & Gharib, M. (2006) Bioavailability of essential trace elements in the presence of phytate, fiber and calcium. *Journal of Radioanalytical and Nuclear Chemistry*, vol. 270, no. 1, pp. 209-215.

Gibney, E.R. & Nolan, C.M. (2010) Epigenetics and gene expression. *Heredity*, vol. 105, no. 1, pp. 4-13.

Gibney, M.J. & Nutrition Society (Great Britain) (2009) *Introduction to human nutrition*. 2nd ed. Ames, Iowa; Chichester, West Sussex: Blackwell.

Gibney, P.A., Lu, C., Caudy, A.A., Hess, D.C. & Botstein, D. (2013) Yeast metabolic and signaling genes are required for heat-shock survival and have little overlap with the heat-induced genes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 110, no. 46, pp. E4393-E4402.

Grunstein, M. & Gasser, S.M. (2013) Epigenetics in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology*, vol. 5, no. 7.

Guerrero-Bosagna, C. & Skinner, M.K. (2012) Environmentally induced epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of phenotype and disease. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology*, vol. 354, no. 1-2, pp. 3-8.

Hainer, S.J., Pruneski, J.A., Mitchell, R.D., Monteverde, R.M. & Martens, J.A. (2011) Intergenic transcription causes repression by directing nucleosome assembly. *Genes & Development*, vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 29-40.

Hang, H., He, L. & Fox, M.H. (1995) Cell cycle variation of Hsp70 levels in HeLa cells at 37 °C and after a heat shock. *Journal of Cellular Physiology*, vol. 165, no. 2, pp. 367-375.

Hargreaves, D.C. & Crabtree, G.R. (2011) ATP-dependent chromatin remodeling: genetics, genomics and mechanisms. *Cell Research*, vol. 21, no. 3, pp. 396-420.

Hogg, S. (2013) *Essential microbiology*. 2nd ed. Chichester, West Sussex: Wiley-Blackwell.

Houseley, J., Rubbi, L., Grunstein, M., Tollervey, D. & Vogelauer, M. (2008) A ncRNA Modulates Histone Modification and mRNA Induction in the Yeast GAL Gene Cluster. *Molecular Cell*, vol. 32, no. 5, pp. 685-695.

Huang, H., Lin, S., Garcia, B.A. & Zhao, Y. (2015) Quantitative proteomic analysis of histone modifications. *Chemical reviews*, vol. 115, no. 6, pp. 2376.

Jaenisch, R. & Bird, A. (2003) Epigenetic regulation of gene expression: how the genome integrates intrinsic and environmental signals. *Nature Genetics*, vol. 33 Suppl, no. 3s, pp. 245-254.

Jamieson, D. (1998) Oxidative stress responses of the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *Yeast*, vol. 14, no. 16, pp. 1511-1527.

Jiménez-Chillarón, J.C., Díaz, R., Martínez, D., Pentinat, T., Ramón-Krauel, M., Ribó, S. & Plösch, T. (2012) The role of nutrition on epigenetic modifications and their implications on health. *Biochimie*, vol. 94, no. 11, pp. 2242-2263.

Jolly, C. & Morimoto, R.I. (2000) Role of the heat shock response and molecular chaperones in oncogenesis and cell death. *Journal of the National Cancer Institute*, vol. 92, no. 19, pp. 1564-1572.

Jomova, K. & Valko, M. (2011) Advances in metal-induced oxidative stress and human disease. *Toxicology*, vol. 283, no. 2, pp. 65-87

Junn, E. & Mouradian, M.M. (2012) MicroRNAs in neurodegenerative diseases and their therapeutic potential. *Pharmacology and Therapeutics*, vol. 133, no. 2, pp. 142-150.

Kim, E., Pai, T. & Han, O. (2011) Effect of bioactive dietary polyphenols on zinc transport across the intestinal caco-2 cell monolayers. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, vol. 59, no. 8, pp. 3606-3612.

Klose, R.J. & Bird, A.P. (2006) Genomic DNA methylation: the mark and its mediators. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*, vol. 31, no. 2, pp. 89-97.

Kohli, R.M. & Zhang, Y. (2013) TET enzymes, TDG and the dynamics of DNA demethylation. *Nature*, vol. 502, no. 7472, pp. 472.

Koturbash, I., Baker, M., Loree, J., Kutanzi, K., Hudson, D., Pogribny, I., Sedelnikova, O., Bonner, W. & Kovalchuk, O. (2006) Epigenetic dysregulation underlies radiation-induced transgenerational genome instability in vivo. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology, Biology, Physics*, vol. 66, no. 2, pp. 327-330.

Kronberg, M.F., Nikel, P.I., Cerrutti, P. & Galvagno, M.A. (2008) Modelling the freezing response of baker's yeast prestressed cells: A statistical approach. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, vol. 104, no. 3, pp. 716-727.

Livsmedelsverket. (2016a) *Iron*. http://www.livsmedelsverket.se/livsmedel-och-innehall/ naringsamne/salt-och-mineraler1/jarn/ [2016-02-23]

Livsmedelsverket. (2016b) Zinc. http://www.livsmedelsverket.se/livsmedel-och-innehall/ naringsamne/salt-och-mineraler1/zink/ [2016-02-26]

Madigan, M.T., Martinko, J.M., Stahl, D.A. & Clark, D.P. (2012) *Brock Biology of Microorganisms*. 13th ed. Global ed. San Francisco, CA: Pearson.

Marnett, L.J. (2000) Oxyradicals and DNA damage. Carcinogenesis, vol. 21, no. 3, pp. 361-370.

Matés, J.M., Pérez-Gómez, C. & De Castro, I.N. (1999) Antioxidant enzymes and human diseases. *Clinical Biochemistry*, vol. 32, no. 8, pp. 595-603.

Maulik, N. & Karagiannis, T. (2014) *Molecular mechanisms and physiology of disease: Implications for Epigenetics and Health*. New York, NY: Springer.

Mazzio, E.A. & Soliman, K.F.A. (2012) Basic concepts of epigenetics: Impact of environmental signals on gene expression. *Epigenetics*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 119-130.

Miao, F., Chen, Z., Zhang, L., Wang, J., Gao, H., Wu, X. & Natarajan, R. (2013) RNA-sequencing analysis of high glucose-treated monocytes reveals novel transcriptome signatures and associated epigenetic profiles. *Physiological Genomics*, vol. 45, no. 7, pp. 287-299.

Morano, K.A., Grant, C.M. & Moye-Rowley, W.S. (2012) The response to heat shock and oxidative stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *Genetics*, vol. 190, no. 4, pp. 1157-1195.

Morselli, M., Pastor, W.A., Montanini, B., Nee, K., Ferrari, R., Fu, K., Bonora, G., Rubbi, L., Clark, A.T., Ottonello, S., Jacobsen, S.E. & Pellegrini, M. (2015) In vivo targeting of de novo DNA methylation by histone modifications in yeast and mouse. *eLife*, vol. 4, no. 4, pp. E06205.

Murr, R. (2010) Interplay Between Different Epigenetic Modifications and Mechanisms. In Zdenko, H. & Toshikazu, U. (ed.) *Epigenetics and cancer, part A*. United States: Elsevier Science & Technology, pp. 101-141.

Narlikar, G.J., Sundaramoorthy, R. & Owen-Hughes, T. (2013) Mechanisms and functions of ATP-dependent chromatin-remodeling enzymes. *Cell*, vol. 154, no. 3, pp. 490-503.

Niculescu, M.D. (2012) Nutritional Epigenetics. ILAR Journal, vol. 53, no. 3-4, pp. 270-278.

Nikolov, M. & Fischle, W. (2013) Systematic analysis of histone modification readout. *Molecular bioSystems*, vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 182-194.

Northstone, K., Golding, J., Smith, G., Miller, L. & Pembrey, M. (2014) Prepubertal start of father's smoking and increased body fat in his sons: further characterisation of paternal transgenerational responses. *European Journal of Human Genetics*, vol. 22, no. 12, pp. 1382-1386.

Okumura, F., Li, Y., Itoh, N., Nakanishi, T., Isobe, M., Andrews, G.K. & Kimura, T. (2011) The zinc-sensing transcription factor MTF-1 mediates zinc-induced epigenetic changes in chromatin of the mouse metallothionein-I promoter. *BBA - Gene Regulatory Mechanisms*, vol. 1809, no. 1, pp. 56-62.

Prokhortchouk, E. & Defossez, P. (2008) The cell biology of DNA methylation in mammals. *BBA* - *Molecular Cell Research*, vol. 1783, no. 11, pp. 2167-2173.

Rando, O.J. & Winston, F. (2012) Chromatin and transcription in yeast. *Genetics*, vol. 190, no. 2, pp. 351-387.

Rodgers, A.B., Morgan, C.P., Bronson, S.L., Revello, S. & Bale, T.L. (2013) Paternal stress exposure alters sperm MicroRNA content and reprograms offspring HPA stress axis regulation. *Journal of Neuroscience*, vol. 33, no. 21, pp. 9003-9012.

Ross, R., Weiner, M. & Lin, H. (2014) PIWI proteins and PIWI-interacting RNAs in the soma. *Nature*, vol. 505, no. 7483, pp. 353-359.

Scanlon, V.C. & Sanders, T. (2007) *Essentials of Anatomy and Physiology*. 5th ed. Philadelphia: F.A. Davis Company.

Shankar, A.H. & Prasad, A.S. (1998) Zinc and immune function: The biological basis of altered resistance to infection. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, vol. 68, no. 2, pp. 447S-463S.

Skinner, M.K., Manikkam, M. & Guerrero-Bosagna, C. (2010) Epigenetic transgenerational actions of environmental factors in disease etiology. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 214-222.

Skinner, M., Manikkam, M., Tracey, R., Guerrero-Bosagna, C., Haque, M. & Nilsson, E. (2013) Ancestral dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) exposure promotes epigenetic transgenerational inheritance of obesity. *BMC Medicine*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 228-228.

Soubry, A. (2015) Epigenetic inheritance and evolution: A paternal perspective on dietary influences. *Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology,* vol. 118, no. 1-2, pp. 79-85.

Soubry, A., Murphy, S., Wang, F., Huang, Z., Vidal, A., Fuemmeler, B., Kurtzberg, J., Murtha, A., Jirtle, R., Schildkraut, J. & Hoyo, C. (2015) Newborns of obese parents have altered DNA methylation patterns at imprinted genes. *International Journal of Obesity*, vol. 39, no. 4, pp. 650-657.

Swygert, S.G. & Peterson, C.L. (2014) Chromatin dynamics: Interplay between remodeling enzymes and histone modifications. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Gene Regulatory Mechanisms*, vol. 1839, no. 8, pp. 728-736.

Szyf, M. (2015) Nongenetic inheritance and transgenerational epigenetics. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 134-144.

Thebault, P., Boutin, G., Bhat, W., Rufiange, A., Martens, J. & Nourani, A. (2011) Transcription Regulation by the Noncoding RNA SRG1 Requires Spt2-Dependent Chromatin Deposition in the Wake of RNA Polymerase II. *Molecular and Cellular Biology*, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 1288-1300.

Vahid, F., Zand, H., Nosrat-Mirshekarlou, E., Najafi, R. & Hekmatdoost, A. (2015) The role dietary of bioactive compounds on the regulation of histone acetylases and deacetylases: a review. *Gene*, vol. 562, no. 1, pp. 8.

Valko, M., Rhodes, C.J., Moncol, J., Izakovic, M. & Mazur, M. (2006) Free radicals, metals and antioxidants in oxidative stress-induced cancer. *Chemico-Biological Interactions*, vol. 160, no. 1, pp. 1-40.

Vanhees, K., Vonhögen, I.G.C., van Schooten, F.J. & Godschalk, R.W.L. (2014) You are what you eat, and so are your children: the impact of micronutrients on the epigenetic programming of offspring. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, vol. 71, no. 2, pp. 271-285.

Veal, E.A., Day, A.M. & Morgan, B.A. (2007) Hydrogen Peroxide Sensing and Signaling. *Molecular Cell*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 1-14.

Wei, Y., Yang, C., Wei, Y., Zhao, Z., Hou, Y., Schatten, H. & Sun, Q. (2014) Paternally induced transgenerational inheritance of susceptibility to diabetes in mammals. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 111, no. 5, pp. 1873-1878.

Wessels, I. (2014) Epigenetics and Metal Deficiencies. *Current Nutrition Reports*, vol. 3, no. 3, pp. 196-203.

Wessels, I., Haase, H., Engelhardt, G., Rink, L. & Uciechowski, P. (2013) Zinc deficiency induces production of the proinflammatory cytokines IL-1 β and TNF α in promyeloid cells via epigenetic and redox-dependent mechanisms. *The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry*, vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 289-297.

Wolffe, A.P. & Matzke, M.A. (1999) Epigenetics: Regulation Through Repression. *Science*, vol. 286, no. 5439, pp. 481-486.

Wong, C.P., Rinaldi, N.A. & Ho, E. (2015) Zinc deficiency enhanced inflammatory response by increasing immune cell activation and inducing IL6 promoter demethylation. *Molecular Nutrition & Food Research*, vol. 59, no. 5, pp. 991-999.

World Health Organization. (2002) *World Health Report, 2002: Reducing Risks, Promoting Healthy Life*. http://www.who.int/whr/2002/en/whr02_en.pdf?ua=1

World Health Organization. (2016) *Micronutrient deficiencies*. http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/ ida/en/[2016-02-23]

Yara, S., Lavoie, J., Beaulieu, J., Delvin, E., Amre, D., Marcil, V., Seidman, E. & Levy, E. (2013) Ironascorbate-mediated lipid peroxidation causes epigenetic changes in the antioxidant defense in intestinal epithelial cells: impact on inflammation. *PloS one*, vol. 8, no. 5, pp. e63456.

Zhang, G. & Pradhan, S. (2014) Mammalian epigenetic mechanisms. *IUBMB Life*, vol. 66, no. 4, pp. 240-256.

Zhao, H. & Chen, T. (2013) Tet family of 5-methylcytosine dioxygenases in mammalian development. *Journal of Human Genetics*, vol. 58, no. 7, pp. 421-427.

APPENDIX A

The exponential regression lines that were calculated for the exponential growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS7764 in the different cultures and experiments are shown in Figure 16-21. Measured OD_{600} values from the lag phases were removed and excluded from the regression lines. The specific growth rate of each culture was obtained from the equation of the exponential regression line according to Equation 3.



Figure 16. Exponential regression lines calculated for the growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 2 days in CBS medium containing different concentrations of iron and zinc. (\bullet , +) control culture 1 and 2 containing 20 μ M Zn and 30 μ M Fe; (\bullet) 0.05 μ M Fe; (\bullet) 0.02 μ M Fe; (\bullet) 0.1 μ M Zn; (\bullet) 0.03 μ M Zn.

Table 7. Equations of the exponential regression lines visualized in Figure 15.

Yeast culture	Exponential regression line
Control 1*	OD ₆₀₀ = 0.6615e ^{0.4761t}
Control 2*	$OD_{600} = 0.4365e^{0.4883t}$
0.05 μM Fe	$OD_{600} = 0.4091e^{0.2229t}$
0.02 μM Fe	$OD_{600} = 0.3193e^{0.1996t}$
0.1 μM Zn	$OD_{600} = 0.9262e^{0.1493t}$
0.03 μM Zn	OD ₆₀₀ = 0.8165e ^{0.1527t}

*Containing 20 μM Zn and 30 μM Fe.



Figure 17. Exponential regression lines calculated for the growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 in CBS medium after 32 days of iron and zinc deficiency. (\bullet) control culture containing 20 μ M Zn and 30 μ M Fe; (\blacktriangle) 0.01 μ M Fe; (\blacksquare) 0.3 μ M Zn.

Table 8. Equations of the exponential regression lines visualized in Figure 16.

Yeast culture	Exponential regression line
Control*	$OD_{600} = 0.6713e^{0.4574t}$
0.01 μM Fe	$OD_{600} = 0.7799e^{0.1807t}$
0.3 μM Zn	$OD_{600} = 0.965e^{0.0664t}$

*Containing 20 μM Zn and 30 μM Fe.



Figure 18. Exponential regression lines calculated for the growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc, before performing the first epigenetic heat stress experiment. (•) control culture; (**A**) culture with previous iron deficiency; (**I**) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 9. Equations of the exponential regression lines visualized in Figure 17.

Yeast culture	Exponential regression line
Control*	$OD_{600} = 0.6999 e^{0.4507t}$
0.01 μM Fe	OD ₆₀₀ = 0.6752e ^{0.4207t}
0.3 μM Zn	$OD_{600} = 0.428e^{0.3949t}$



Figure 19. Exponential regression lines calculated for the growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764, 24 hours after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc, before performing the second epigenetic heat stress experiment. (•) control culture; (**A**) culture with previous iron deficiency; (**B**) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 10. Equations of the exponential regression lines visualized in Figure 18.

Yeast culture	Exponential regression line
Control*	$OD_{600} = 0.8037e^{0.4356t}$
0.01 μM Fe	$OD_{600} = 0.7474e^{0.4412t}$
0.3 μM Zn	$OD_{600} = 0.7615e^{0.3987t}$



Figure 20. Exponential regression lines calculated for the growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc, before performing the first epigenetic oxidative stress experiment. (•) control culture; (**A**) culture with previous iron deficiency; (**I**) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 11. Equations of the exponential regression lines visualized in Figure 19.

Yeast culture	Exponential regression line
Control*	$OD_{600} = 0.7144e^{0.4149t}$
0.01 μM Fe	$OD_{600} = 0.7067e^{0.4096t}$
0.3 μM Zn	$OD_{600} = 0.5155e^{0.3235t}$



Figure 21. Exponential regression lines calculated for the growth of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764, 24 hours after restoring the growth medium to non-limited CBS medium containing 20 μ M iron and 30 μ M zinc, before performing the second epigenetic oxidative stress experiment. (•) control culture; (**A**) culture with previous iron deficiency; (**I**) culture with previous zinc deficiency.

Table 12. Equations of the exponential regression lines visualized in Figure 20.

Yeast culture	Exponential regression line
Control*	$OD_{600} = 0.8144e^{0.4142t}$
0.01 μM Fe	$OD_{600} = 0.8248e^{0.4095t}$
0.3 μM Zn	$OD_{600} = 0.7899e^{0.3694t}$

APPENDIX B

All data from the heat and oxidative stress experiments are presented in Table 13-20, including the number of counted colonies on the YPD plates, the dilution of the spots where the colonies were counted, the mean CFU/ml, the survival after the stress exposures and the standard deviations.

Yeast culture	Temperature (°C)	CFU spot 1	CFU spot 2	CFU spot 3	CFU spot 4	Dilution	Mean CFU/ml	Survival (%)
Control	RT	7	2	4	7	10 ⁴	5*10 ⁶	100
Fe	RT	8	4	3	0	10 ⁴	4*10 ⁶	100
Zn	RT	8	5	18	8	10 ⁴	1*10 ⁷	100
Control	47	7	6	9	5	10 ⁴	7*10 ⁶	135
Fe	47	1	2	3	3	10 ⁴	2*10 ⁶	60
Zn	47	3	5	1	3	10 ⁴	3*10 ⁶	31
Control	50	3	6	7	5	10 ⁴	5*10 ⁶	105
Fe	50	1	3	1	4	10 ⁴	2*10 ⁶	60
Zn	50	2	0	2	4	10 ⁴	2*10 ⁶	21
Control	53	3	2	6	3	10 ²	4*10 ⁴	1
Fe	53	2	3	2	1	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	1
Zn	53	2	3	4	1	10 ²	3*10 ⁴	0

Table 13. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after 10 minutes of heat stress exposure at three different temperatures.

RT, room temperature

Table 14. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after heat stress exposure at 51 °C for up to 15 minutes. The results are from two independent experiments.

Yeast culture	Time of heat stress (min)	CFU spot 1	CFU spot 2	CFU spot 3	CFU spot 4	Dilution	Mean CFU/ml	Survival (%)	Standard deviation
Control 1	0	43	30	43	46	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Control 2	0	47	44	45	24	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Control 3	0	35	36	41	39	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Control 4	0	38	45	46	45	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Fe 1	0	38	32	24	32	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 2	0	30	25	32	25	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 3	0	58	38	49	33	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 4	0	44	46	47	44	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	0
Zn 1	0	9	12	9	8	10 ⁴	1*10 ⁷	100	
Zn 2	0	8	8	10	6	10 ⁴	8*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 3	0	5	5	12	6	10 ⁴	7*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 4	0	8	4	8	7	10 ⁴	7*10 ⁶	100	0
Control 1	5	28	38	33	35	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	83	
Control 2	5	28	32	33	43	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	85	
Control 3	5	35	33	25	30	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	81	
Control 4	5	33	33	28	29	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	71	6
Fe 1	5	32	21	25	23	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	80	
Fe 2	5	24	45	27	19	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	103	

Fe 3	5	32	43	29	26	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	73	
Fe 4	5	53	40	40	31	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	91	11
Zn 1	5	46	45	43	45	10 ²	4*10 ⁵	5	
Zn 2	5	54	43	50	43	10 ²	5*10 ⁵	6	
Zn 3	5	39	31	29	38	10 ²	3*10 ⁵	5	
Zn 4	5	43	36	35	40	10 ²	4*10 ⁵	6	1
Control 1	10	12	8	11	11	10 ²	1*10 ⁵	3	
Control 2	10	8	13	7	14	10 ²	1*10 ⁵	3	
Control 3	10	6	2	6	9	10 ²	6*10 ⁴	2	
Control 4	10	8	8	12	7	10 ²	9*10 ⁴	2	0
Fe 1	10	2	2	2	5	10 ²	3*10 ⁴	1	
Fe 2	10	2	3	3	2	10 ²	3*10 ⁴	1	
Fe 3	10	23	13	17	27	10 ²	2*10 ⁵	4	
Fe 4	10	23	16	24	21	10 ²	2*10 ⁵	5	2
Zn 1	10	2	1	1	1	10 ²	1*10 ⁴	0	
Zn 2	10	7	5	1	3	10 ²	4*10 ⁴	1	
Zn 3	10	0	1	0	0	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	
Zn 4	10	1	4	1	0	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	0	0
Control 1	15	1	1	3	2	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	0	
Control 2	15	1	1	2	4	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	1	
Control 3	15	1	3	2	1	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	0	
Control 4	15	0	0	1	0	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	0
Fe 1	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	
Fe 2	15	0	0	1	1	10 ²	5*10 ³	0	
Fe 3	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	
Fe 4	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	0
Zn 1	15	0	2	1	2	10 ²	1*10 ⁴	0	
Zn 2	15	2	1	1	2	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	0	
Zn 3	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	
Zn 4	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	0

Table 15. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after heat stress exposure at 51 °C for up to 15 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 6 hours before they were exposed to heat stress.

Yeast culture	Time of heat stress (min)	CFU spot 1	CFU spot 2	CFU spot 3	CFU spot 4	Dilution	Mean CFU/ml	Survival (%)	Standard deviation
Control 1	0	42	48	58	54	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Control 2	0	50	45	38	35	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Fe 1	0	40	29	37	28	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 2	0	43	36	33	37	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Zn 1	0	47	59	51	48	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 2	0	45	43	56	57	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	0
Control 1	5	51	46	38	41	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	87	
Control 2	5	44	52	43	42	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	108	10
Fe 1	5	41	38	32	38	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	111	

Fe 2	5	36	37	31	30	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	90	11
Zn 1	5	36	42	26	32	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	66	
Zn 2	5	39	30	40	36	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	72	3
Control 1	10	23	27	30	27	10 ²	3*10 ⁵	5	
Control 2	10	21	29	32	31	10 ²	3*10 ⁵	7	1
Fe 1	10	1	1	0	2	10 ²	1*10 ⁴	0	
Fe 2	10	2	1	2	1	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	0	0
Zn 1	10	1	6	4	3	10 ²	4*10 ⁴	1	
Zn 2	10	5	2	3	4	10 ²	4*10 ⁴	1	0
Control 1	15	5	4	6	5	10 ²	5*10 ⁴	1	
Control 2	15	3	2	2	2	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	1	0
Fe 1	15	1	0	0	0	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	
Fe 2	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	0
Zn 1	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	
Zn 2	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	0

Table 16. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after heat stress exposure at 51 °C for up to 15 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 29 hours before they were exposed to heat stress.

Yeast culture	Time of heat stress (min)	CFU spot 1	CFU spot 2	CFU spot 3	CFU spot 4	Dilution	Mean CFU/ml	Survival (%)	Standard deviation
Control 1	0	43	39	37	43	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Control 2	0	43	46	34	37	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Fe 1	0	34	52	42	40	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 2	0	40	38	36	36	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Zn 1	0	43	51	50	38	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 2	0	44	42	48	46	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	0
Control 1	5	22	13	17	19	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	44	
Control 2	5	22	24	24	16	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	54	5
Fe 1	5	16	14	8	15	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	32	
Fe 2	5	14	14	13	18	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	39	4
Zn 1	5	30	25	26	25	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	58	
Zn 2	5	25	44	39	36	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	80	11
Control 1	10	2	1	3	5	10 ²	3*10 ⁴	1	
Control 2	10	3	2	2	3	10 ²	3*10 ⁴	1	0
Fe 1	10	1	0	1	2	10 ²	1*10 ⁴	0	
Fe 2	10	2	2	1	0	10 ²	1*10 ⁴	0	0
Zn 1	10	0	1	1	1	10 ²	8*10 ³	0	
Zn 2	10	0	3	0	1	10 ²	1*10 ⁴	0	0
Control 1	15	1	0	0	0	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	
Control 2	15	1	0	0	1	10 ²	5*10 ³	0	0
Fe 1	15	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0	
Fe 2	15	0	1	0	0	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	0
Zn 1	15	0	0	0	1	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	
Zn 2	15	0	0	1	0	10 ²	3*10 ³	0	0

Yeast culture	H ₂ O ₂ concentration (M)	CFU spot 1	CFU spot 2	CFU spot 3	CFU spot 4	Dilution	Mean CFU/ml	Survival (%)
Control	0	46	53	44	44	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100
Control	0.1	42	39	48	48	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	95
Control	0.2	32	40	29	46	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	79
Control	0.3	38	31	35	28	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	71
Control	0.4	18	18	18	11	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	35
Control	0.6	8	7	7	8	10 ³	8*10 ⁵	16
Control	0.8	5	1	2	2	10 ²	3*10 ⁴	1
Control	1	1	1	2	3	10 ²	2*10 ⁴	0
Control	1.5	0	0	0	0	10 ²	0	0

Table 17. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 after 10 minutes exposure to H_2O_2 at concentrations up to 1.5 M. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium.

Table 18. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with iron and zinc deficiency after exposure to 0.5 M H_2O_2 for up to 60 minutes.

Yeast	Time of H ₂ O ₂	CFU	CFU	CFU	CFU	Dilution	Mean	Survival	Standard
culture	stress (min)	spot 1	spot 2	spot 3	spot 4	Dilution	CFU/ml	(%)	deviation
Control 1	0	54	47	48	34	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Control 2	0	44	41	43	44	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Fe 1	0	18	18	19	15	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 2	0	48	47	34	23	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Zn 1	0	8	6	4	5	10 ⁴	6*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 2	0	7	6	10	5	10 ⁴	7*10 ⁶	100	0
Control 1	10	22	26	25	21	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	51	
Control 2	10	23	34	20	24	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	59	4
Fe 1	10	8	10	10	4	10 ³	8*10 ⁵	46	
Fe 2	10	7	8	4	2	10 ³	5*10 ⁵	14	16
Zn 1	10	27	31	31	33	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	53	
Zn 2	10	40	48	37	30	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	55	1
Control 1	20	19	17	15	20	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	39	
Control 2	20	23	18	11	16	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	40	0
Fe 1	20	2	1	2	0	10 ³	1*10 ⁵	7	
Fe 2	20	0	0	0	1	10 ³	3*10 ⁴	1	3
Zn 1	20	2	1	2	0	10 ³	1*10 ⁵	2	
Zn 2	20	8	7	4	6	10 ³	6*10 ⁵	9	3
Control 1	30	11	9	11	7	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	21	
Control 2	30	7	5	4	7	10 ³	6*10 ⁵	13	4
Fe 1	30	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	
Fe 2	30	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	0
Zn 1	30	0	0	0	2	10 ³	5*10 ⁴	1	
Zn 2	30	0	1	0	0	10 ³	3*10 ⁴	0	0
Control 1	60	1	0	0	0	10 ³	3*10 ⁴	1	

Control 2	60	0	2	2	1	10 ³	1*10 ⁵	3	1
Fe 1	60	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	
Fe 2	60	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	0
Zn 1	60	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	
Zn 2	60	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	0

Table 19. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after exposure to 0.5 M H_2O_2 for up to 60 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 6.5 hours before they were exposed to oxidative stress.

Yeast	Time of H ₂ O ₂	CFU	CFU	CFU	CFU	Dilution	Mean	Survival	Standard
culture	stress (min)	spot 1	spot 2	spot 3	spot 4	Dilution	CFU/ml	(%)	deviation
Control 1	0	30	44	38	41	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Control 2	0	46	49	29	48	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Fe 1	0	33	33	36	46	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 2	0	35	47	48	45	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Zn 1	0	44	43	44	53	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 2	0	42	48	44	37	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Control 1	10	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	
Control 2	10	27	32	33	27	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	69	0
Fe 1	10	6	12	7	11	10 ³	9*10 ⁵	24	
Fe 2	10	9	8	6	6	10 ³	7*10 ⁵	17	4
Zn 1	10	15	22	28	23	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	48	
Zn 2	10	8	14	13	10	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	26	11
Control 1	20	15	22	24	19	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	52	
Control 2	20	25	12	25	26	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	51	2
Fe 1	20	5	4	7	5	10 ³	5*10 ⁵	14	
Fe 2	20	7	6	5	6	10 ³	6*10 ⁵	14	2
Zn 1	20	15	12	11	9	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	26	
Zn 2	20	12	18	11	10	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	30	0
Control 1	30	13	15	10	17	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	36	
Control 2	30	16	14	12	13	10 ³	1*10 ⁶	32	1
Fe 1	30	0	0	0	2	10 ³	5*10 ⁴	1	
Fe 2	30	2	3	2	2	10 ³	2*10 ⁵	5	0
Zn 1	30	5	3	3	5	10 ³	4*10 ⁵	9	
Zn 2	30	2	1	3	6	10 ³	3*10 ⁵	7	2
Control 1	60	0	0	0	1	10 ³	3*10 ⁴	1	
Control 2	60	1	1	0	0	10 ³	5*10 ⁴	1	0
Fe 1	60	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	
Fe 2	60	0	0	0	0	10 ³	0	0	0
Zn 1	60	0	0	1	0	10 ³	3*10 ⁴	1	
Zn 2	60	1	1	0	0	10 ³	5*10 ⁴	1	0

*Missing values due to a lot of gas bubbles in the samples which affected the sample volumes.

Yeast	Time of H ₂ O ₂	CFU	CFU	CFU	CFU	Dilution	Mean	Survival	Standard
culture	stress (min)	spot 1	spot 2	spot 3	spot 4	Diration	CFU/ml	(%)	deviation
Control 1	0	45	49	46	44	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Control 2	0	42	36	38	50	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	100	0
Fe 1	0	52	47	57	45	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Fe 2	0	44	58	47	53	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	0
Zn 1	0	42	57	53	55	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	
Zn 2	0	51	44	46	46	10 ³	5*10 ⁶	100	0
Control 1	10	31	32	28	29	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	65	
Control 2	10	46	27	38	35	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	88	11
Fe 1	10	37	38	38	42	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	77	
Fe 2	10	28	37	35	31	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	65	6
Zn 1	10	30	40	38	40	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	71	
Zn 2	10	32	32	28	30	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	65	3
Control 1	20	24	26	19	27	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	52	
Control 2	20	32	37	26	27	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	73	11
Fe 1	20	34	28	22	35	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	59	
Fe 2	20	32	27	25	22	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	52	3
Zn 1	20	31	36	30	29	10 ³	3*10 ⁶	61	
Zn 2	20	33	32	44	33	10 ³	4*10 ⁶	76	8
Control 1	30	23	22	20	19	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	46	
Control 2	30	17	28	20	29	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	57	5
Fe 1	30	24	19	21	24	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	44	
Fe 2	30	22	24	21	16	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	41	1
Zn 1	30	22	18	19	18	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	37	
Zn 2	30	20	23	22	23	10 ³	2*10 ⁶	47	5
Control 1	60	1	2	2	3	10 ³	2*10 ⁵	4	
Control 2	60	2	2	4	4	10 ³	3*10 ⁵	7	1
Fe 1	60	2	1	2	5	10 ³	3*10 ⁵	5	
Fe 2	60	3	0	1	0	10 ³	1*10 ⁵	2	2
Zn 1	60	2	1	4	4	10 ³	3*10 ⁵	5	
Zn 2	60	2	2	0	0	10 ³	1*10 ⁵	2	1

Table 20. Number of counted colonies and survival of *S. cerevisiae* CBS 7764 with previous iron and zinc deficiency after exposure to $0.5 \text{ M H}_2\text{O}_2$ for up to 60 minutes. The cells were cultivated in non-limited CBS medium for 29 hours before they were exposed to oxidative stress.